————

If you have issues viewing or accessing this file contact us at NCJRS.gov.

BB
-\

HEARING

BEFORE THE t

- SUBCOMMITTEE ON CRIME
OF THE i

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICTARY
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

NINETY-SEVENTH CONGRESS
SECOND SESSION

ON
DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE REGIONAL TASK FORCES

i i S E L e e

0

DECEMBER 9, 1982

Serial No. 130

™~ s

Printed for the use of the Committee on the Judiciary

U.S8. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE
! WASHINGTON : 1983




T T T . , 43587
e !
|
CONTENTS
WITNESS
I Page
' Giuliani, Rudolph W., Associate Attorney General, Department of Justice......... 2
Prepared StALEMENt «....cw.eovvvceeeeeeiesersssensessesoseeeoessessesoseseosoos e 6
“ ADDITIONAL MATERIAL
I A R ‘4 .
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDIC Y ' Chart No. 1—Drug seizures in Florida by the Florida Joint Task Group
PETER W. RODINO, Jr., New Jersey, Chairman (February 15 to December 31, 1982) ........cccomnrreena. R R 56
JACK BROOKS, Texas ROBERT McCLORY, Illinois Chart No. Z—Dé'utg selztiyﬁs in Elgndglls)))é lthge cf‘elagggal Task Force participat- 57
KAS i i ATLS inoi : ing agencies, between li e periods o and 1982..........oveceverenncennenn. 7
Il;ggEI}E{g\l"%RDS %Elr\ilt%?xlifﬁ Visconsin IqﬁhﬁlgmN%?gg ’ }2’“&’;‘, York Cocaine and marihuana availability in the United States: 1981 compared with
JOHN CONYERS, Jr., Michigan M. CALDWELL BUTLER, Virginia 1982—DEA Office of Intelligence, October 21, 1982......................oo o 94
JOHN F. SEIBERLING, Ohio CARLOS J. MOORHEAD, California DEA offender based transaction system, February 28, 1983 setestrn st rstaanas 51
ROMANO L. MAZZOLI, Kentucky HENRY J. HYDE, Illinois : Domestic drug situation—October 1982, DEA Office of Inteiligence gg
WILLIAM J. HUGHES, New Jersey THOMAS N. KINDNESS, Ohio Drug violators (by office 10CatION) ... 22
SAM B. HALL, Jr., Texas HAROLD S, SAWYER Michigan General aviation smuggling assessment for 1982..........oovwverirvo .
MIKE SYNAR, Okfahoma DAN LUNGREN California McConnell, Robert A., Assistant Attorney General, letter dated March 30,
PATRICIA SCI:IROEDER Colorado F. JAMES SENSiCNBRENNER Jr 1983, to Hon. Wﬂham_ dJ. Hughes, chairman, Subcommittee on Crime.............. -41
BILLY LEE EVANS Get;rgia Wisconsin T Maritime marihuana seizure statistics (o) o EC O 6
DAN GLICKMAN, Kansas BILL McCOLLUM, Florida ‘ Questions 4, 5, and 6 and responses of December 6, 1982, to the House Select
HAROLD WASHINGTON linois E. CLAY SHAW, Jr Florida Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control from the Department of Jus- 55
FRA : ' T : BICE. vt ssss it eses s sss oo s e
gggN\%YCROCDI{{%#a?ITC}ﬁiS:}g;an Stockman, David A., Director, Office of Management and Budget, Executive
o T ALAN A. PARKER, General Counsel Office of the President, letter dated December 8, 1982, to Hon. Jamie L. 1
GARNER J. CLIN’E, Staff Dimctar Whltten ...................................................... L L TN
FRANKLIN G. PoLx, Associate Counsel ()
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CRIME ; '
WILLIAM J. HUGHES, New dersey, Chairman : a ’
ROBERT W. KASTENMEIER, Wisconsin HAROLD 8. SAWYER, Michigan i ! BY &Y g o
JOHN CONYERS, Jr,, Michigan HAMILTON FISH, Jzr., New York [ { B Voo e B
DAN GLICKMAN, Kansas THOMAS N. KINDNESS, Ohio | :
Havpen W. GreGory, Counsel ;
Eric E. STERUING, Assistant Counsel o , amn o e
Desoran K. OWEN, Associate Counsel , HYa LSk

an

U.S. Department of Justice
National Institute of Justice

This document has been reproduced exactly as received from the
person or organization originating it. Points of view or opinions stated
in this document are those of the authors and do not necessalily

represent the official position or policies of the National Institute of
Justice.

Permission to reproduce this copyrighted material has been
granted by

Public Domain 1J
mm%%gstme

to the National Criminaj Justice Reference Service (NCJRS).

Further reproduction outside of the NCJRS syétem requires ;~ermis-

sion of the cepyrgMowner.




DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE REGIONAL
TASK FORCES

THURSDAY, DECEMBER 9, 1982

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CRIME
OoF THE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:45 a.m., in room
2237, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. William J. Hughes
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Hughes, Sawyer, and Kindness.

Also present: Hayden W. Gregory, chief counsel; Eric E. Sterling,
assistant counsel; and Deborah K. Owen, associate counsel.

Mr. HucHss. The hearing of the Subcommittee on Crime of the
House Judiciary Committee will come to order.

The Chair has received a request to cover this hearing, in whole
or in part, by television broadcast, radio broadcast, still photogra-
phy, or by other similar methods. In accordance with committee
rule 5(a) permission will be granted, unless there is objection.

Hearing none, such coverage will be permitted.

We are pleased to have with us this morning Rudolph W. Giu-
liani, the Associate Attorney General. Mr. Giuliani has extensive
experience as a prosecutor, both in the courtroom and in manage-
ment and administration.

Mr. Giuliani, we are just delighted to welcome you this morning
to talk to us about the organized crime task force operations that
we have read about. I know I speak for most of my colleagues when
I say that we are just delighted to see the President, and the Jus-
tice Department, obviously, being the motivating factor seeking ad-
ditional resources for law enforcement.

As a veteran prosecutor you know, I am sure, better than most
people that law enforcement is labor intensive, and we can’t do
more with less. We have to make new commitments. I note in your
statement that you refer to the war on crime, and equate it with
defense in some measure. I suspect that you have probably picked
that up from my good friend colleague, Hal Sawyer, who from time
to time makes that comparison. In any event, no matter how you
arrived at that statement, we are just delighted to see that you are
talking in terms of additional resources.

We are looking forward this morning to talking with you about a
number of issues that the task force operations might raise. I am
hopeful that we can discuss the source of the funding for the pro-
gram; the guidelines that you have developed for determining task
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force operations; the goals that you set and anticipate that this pro-
gram will accomplish; the relationship of these particular task
force operations to other joint Federal, State, and local task force
operations and to the organized crime strike force operations.

With that, welcome once again to the subcommittee, and you
may proceed as you see fit.

TESTIMONY OF RUDOLPH W. GIULIANI, ASSOCIATE ATTORNEY
GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Mr. GIULIANL Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to begin by acknowledging the contribution made by
you, Mr. Sawyer., and other memkbers of this committee in the de-
velopment of this effort over the course of the last year, or year
and a half, in testimony, in meetings, both with me and with the
Attorney General, your analysis of the crime problem, your ques-
tioning about the level of resources has been very, very helpful in
focusing our attention on problems in various places and a signifi-
CaISIt fiactor gl‘é tlll)e development of this initiative.

o I want to begin by saying thank 1 i
lazgy in e deeEn y saying thank you for your efforts, particu-
s you know, Mr. Chairman, in recent years this Nati
, Nation h
be((ain plagued by an outbreak of crime unparalleled in our hlilstoil}sr
Zn unequaled in any free society. The perniciousness of crime in
Crperlca has been.fostere.d of late by two related developments.
b gclzglnieh:ss begolxlnelmcregsmgly organized, and organized crime has
dr%g tradel.)ema y lucrative because of its involvement in the illicit
rugs and organized crime have combined to wreak h i
ar ) ! avoc i
coxélm_umtlfas and in our lives. The combination of drug trafﬁgk(i)r?;
?n. organized crime represents the most serious crime problem
acing our country today. Directly or indirectly, it threatens each
Eﬁrsl(;? csimd family in our society. Drug trafficking is particularly

e kind of bu51.ne§s that organized crime can engage in. You need
an organized criminal enterprise in order to bring drugs into this
cot(l)ntry, to process the drugs, and to distribute the drugs.

dne ofbth_e unfortunate developments that has occurred of late
gﬁ inné?ga seeclit s}ﬁ ggneﬂll)aclk %ven further but we have noticed it a'i:,

in e 1n the last several years, is the co ti
additional problems caused by th ive Frapeion and
ar% ave;}illabf}e b s dealers.y € massive amounts of money that

or the first time in 40 or 50 years, a Federal judge i i
. . . i e a

g;ci:;g;en\;;v Ef;oi'l :v grii‘mg alllegedly involving organizé]d c%'inll?n];?d:rll.tg;-
] . We ederal prosecutors and State prosecut
investigation, and in some cases under indict ; b o unc'ler
stemming from drug traffickin ve looar o tor corruption
_ ; g. We have local pol
1slherlffs all over this country, both the State and Il)oclatcfrlrtla?rgi lt?lsailz
a;ﬁ beenbkiought by drug money. > e
e problem is becoming a national one, reall
» at a
if’e}\lrei. &‘lhe arflounts of money available to drug dealx;rzngxfeggy
a ey want. For example, we have had entire communitie)s’

where the law enforcement apparatus has
the other way as drugs were being brought i}:fen bought off to look
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Early in thic administration, Attorney General William French
Smith directed every U.S. aitorney to establish a law enforcement
coordinating committes to assess the differing crime problems in
each district around the Nation, and to bring to bear a coordinated
Federal, State and local effort against the kinds of crime that are
of greatest concern in each Federal district. Despite local vari-
ations, every law enforcement coordinating committee, except one,
has identified drugs as the chief crime problem in its district.

We have reorganized the Drug Enforcement Administration and,
for the first time, we have brought the FBI into the fight against
the No. 1 crime problem to cumplement the excellent work of DEA.
We have gained not only the FBI's resources, but also its many
years of experience in fighting organized and sophisticated crime.

In the last year, the FBI has begun more than 985 drug investi-
gations, including 288 joint investigations with the DEA. Most, if
not all, of those investigations would have been impossible were it
not for the FBI's involvement on an immediate basis a year ago in
drug enforcement.

Last year, the Attorney General’s Task Force on Violent Crime
assessed the crime problem in this country and presented 64 rec-
ommendations to improve our Federal effort. Seventy-five percent
of those recommendations have been implemented, and most of the
balance are before the Congress in the form of legislative proposals
for change in the system of justice that we have.

Additionally, the Department successfully sought congressional
enactment of an amendment to the posse comitatus law, so that we
may now make appropriate use of military resources, particularly
tracking and intelligence capabilities, in the fight against drug
trafficking. Through amendments to the Tax Reform Act, crucial
information is more readily available to law enforcement, and
more tax cases are possible against drug dealers and organized
criminals.

When this administration took office, south Florida had become
a focal point of drug-related violence and corruption. At the direc-
tion of the President, and under the auspices of Vice President
Bush, personnel from the Departments of Justice, Treasury, Trans-
portation, and Defense have mounted a coordinated attack on drug
smuggling and trafficking in south Florida. Our efforts in south
Florida have achieved notable successes by slowing the flow of il-
legal drugs into south Florida and by galvanizing the community to
a new degree of optimism about the drug problem.

To accomplish our initiatives in south Florida, however, law en-
forcement resources were shifted from other areas of the country,
and drug traffickers began to shift their routes toward those areas.
Clearly, a national approach was needed. Many months ago, this
administration began drafting the initiatives needed to address a
national effort against drug trafficking. )

On October 14, the President and Attorney General Smith an-
nounced a comprehensive eight point program that, in President
Reagan’s words, will “expose, prosecute and ultimately cripple or-

ganized crime in America.” I want to discuss this important initia-
tive with you today, and in particular, outline for you the 12 task
forces and then, of course, answer any questions you may have on

the other initiatives.
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Improving our experience with the south Florida task force, and
recognizing the increasing organized crime involvement in drug
trafficking, we are proposing to establish 12 additional task forces
in key areas in the United States. These task forces, under the di-
rection of the Attorney General, will work closely with State and
local law enforcement officials; in some cases directly together, in
some cases with very close liaison. _ .

Following the south Florida example, they will utilize the law en-
forcement resources of the Federal Government, including the FBI,
DEA, IRS, ATF, Immigration and Naturalization Service, the U.S.
Marshals Service, the U.S. Customs Service, and the Coast Guard.
In addition, in some regions, Department of Defense tracking and
pursuit capability will be made available. . .

These task forces will permit us to mount an intensive and co-
ordinated campaign against international and domestic drug traf-
ficking and other organized criminal enterprises. Thus, refining the
south Florida model, they will target and pursue the organized
criminal groups that deal in drugs.

Several points emphasize the significance of these task forces.
Our proposal would provide the first major infusion of new agents
into the FBI and DEA in about a decade. If I could just trace that
for a moment. _

Back at the beginning of 1981, there were approximately 1,800
DEA agents whose function was to enforce the Federal drug laws.
By bringing the FBI into the fight against drugs and giving them
concurrent jurisdiction, over the first year the FBI devoted well in
excess of 500 man-hours to drug investigations, and initiated over
700 investigations. That was the equivalent of bringing 500 new,
but experienced agents into drug enforcement. ‘

With this increase, if it is approved, we would be able to bring
another 1,000 agents into drug enforcement; DEA, FBI, Customs,
ATF, IRS, but all devoted to drug enforcement. That is a very, very
dramatic increase in the number of Federal agents available to do
drug enforcement work in what would be an 18-month period of
time, or actually somewhat less than that. So the significance of
this is quite substantial. .

Unlike prior drug efforts that focused on street level violators,
our task forces would concentrate on infiltrating and destroying
the top levels of organized drug trafficking, those who supervise
the enterprises that bring drugs into this country and those who
finance those enterprises. o .

We expect that the task force effort will begin, if approved, in
early 1983. The Department has submitted a 1983 budget amend-
ment requesting approximately $130 million for expenses necessary
to begin funding these task forces.

The task forces will be staffed in part by personnel from a
number of existing Federal enforcement agencies. In addition, 1,100
to 1,200 new positions will be created. In all, there will probably be
approximately 1,100 to 1,500 persons permanent assigned to the
task force operations.

A typical task force is expected to have 52 Justice Department
investigations, meaning DEA and FBI, 20 Federal prosecutors, 50
non-Justice Department personnel primarily from IRS, ATF, and
Customs, and 28 to 30 paralegal, clerical, and support personnel.
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Mr. HucHEs. What was the number of support personnel?

Mr. GiuLiant. Twenty-eight to 30.

The task forces will enhance existing Federal enforcement efforts

against narcotics and organized crime.
_ Mr. Chairman, the task force program is only one of eight points
in the President’s program. This morning, let me just list very
briefly the other seven points and answer any questions you have
now or, if you prefer later.

The second point is the creation of a commission on organized
crime.

The third is to bring our Nation’s Governors into this fight.

The fourth is a Cabinet-level committee on organized crime
chaired by the Attorney General.

The fifth is a training program at Glynco, Ga., for State and
localt law enforcement, particularly in the area of drug enforce-
ment.

The sixth is increased emphasis on legislative reforms in the
areas of drug trafficking and organized crime.

The seventh is a requirement that every Attorney General from
now on file each year a report on the progress of the Justice De-
partment in this area.

Finally, what I believe, if not most important, of very substantial
importance, additional jail and prison space. About $25 million of
the $130 million would be devoted to increasing the capacity of the
Federal prison system and Jail system, so that we would have room
to house those people that ‘we anticipate these new Federal agents
will :alérest and, hopefully, new Federal prosecutors will be able to
convict.

One of the mistakes, we believe, of the past has been that in ef-
forts to deal with the crime problem, the local government, the
State government, or even the Federal Government would increase
the number of policemen, increase the number of agents, and the
net result was that you just increased the number of people who
have to be prosecuted.

If you don't at the same time consider the effect on the entire
system, you sometimes create more of a problem than you solve. So
what we have asked for is increased prosecutors as well as in-
creased jail and prison space, so we don’t end up destroying the
Federal prison system, and we also are able, at the time that we
convict these people, to credibly argue to a Federal judge that
there is room to put them away for as long as they deserve.

No crime problem is more important than drug trafficking and
drug abuse. No problem is more challenging to law enforcement at
every level, Federal, State, and local.

May I make one other point that I believe of importance to these
task force efforts. No matter how much more money we add to the
fight against crime, no matter how many more agents and prosecu-
tors, or how many more jails and prisons we build, we believe that
this request is about as much as we can credibly do in 1 year. You
really can’t hire effectively more than 600 or 700 agents in 1 year,
train them, make sure you have the right people, and fit them in.

Of equal, if not more importance, and I actually believe of more
importance, are the changes in the system that we are using to
deal with the problem of crime. I think every observer of the crimi-
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nal justice system—recently I have read some articles that even
question whether we should be calling it a sygtem——have observed
that there are any number of major problems in that system.

Reforms of the system are just as important because there is no
point in adding more resources, more dollars, more agents, more
prosecutors, more prisons to a system that isn’t qukmg in the first
place, or is not working as well as it should be, in protecting the
rights of the public. _ ) _

The legislation that this committee has considered involving for-
feiture, bail reform, exclusionary rule reform, are all .equal and
necessary parts of a successful effort against drug traffickers. For
example, bail, what is the point in_having 1,000 or 1,500 more
agents arresting major drug dealers. We arrest major drug dealers
now.

We have 3,000 drug fugitives because judges set minimal bail, or
what I regard as minimal bail, for these drug defendants who can
pay almost anything. They have unlimited amounts of cash availa-
ble. A judge begins by setting a $20 million bail, and he finally re-
duces it to $2 million, and the drug defendant flees back to Colom-
bia, Bolivia, Asia, or wherever he came from.

Without a change in the bail laws, we will have some success,
but we won’t have the success that the public is entitled to. The
same thing is true of the forfeiture laws. The same thing is true of
the exclusionary rule. There is no area of criminal law that is more
affected by the application of the exclusionary rule than drug en-
forcement. Suppression motions are threatened in almost every
drug case. They lead to an awful lot of cases that are not brought,
and they waste a tremendous amount of prosecutor resources.

There are many, many other reforms that you are more aware of
than I am, Mr. Chairman, but I wanted to point out that those re-
forms in the system are just as important. Otherwise, no matter
how many more agents we have or how much more money we
spend, we are going to wonder why we did not have the results
that we should have.

Thank you very much.

[The written statement of Mr. Giuliani follows:]

PrePARED TESTIMONY OF RUDOLPH W. GIULIANI, ASSOCIATE ATTORNEY GENERAL, U.S.
DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE CONCERNING THE ADMINISTRATION'S INITIATIVE TO ESTAB-
LISH REGIONAL TAsk ForcES oN NARCOTICS AND ORGANIZED CRIME

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I am pleased to be here this
morning to discuss with you the Administration’s new program for combatting orga-
nized drug trafficking, a program truly unprecedented in modern federal law en-
forcement.

As you know, Mr. Chairman, in recent years this nation has been plagued by an
outbreak of crime unparalleled in our history and unequalled in other free society.
The perniciousness of crime in America has been fostered of late by two related de-
velopments. Crime has become increasingly organized. And organized crime has
become especially lucrative because of the enormous market for illicit drugs. Drugs
and organized crime have combined to wreak havoc in our communities and in our
lives. The combination of drug trafficking and organized crime represents the most
serious crime problem facing this country today. Directly or indirectly, it threatens
each person and institution in this country.

Figures in a ledger book cannot describe accurately the real nature and effect of
the drug problem. The real costs are in human lives and human suffering. To obtain
money for drugs, criminals commit huge numbers of offenses.
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There is a massive toll of violent crimes against innocent victims and an enor-
mous toll of serious property crimes. Half of all jail and prison inmates regularly
used drugs before committing their offenses. Some studies have indicated that 50 to
60 percent of all property crimes are drug-related. Researchers found in a study of
243 addicts in one city that they had committed a total of 500,000 crimes over an 11-
year period.

Crime now touches about one-third of all households in the United States every
year.

The profiteers in this far-reaching pattern of human misery are the organizations
in this nation which deal in drugs. The popular notion that the syndicate—or tradi-
tional organized crime—stays out of drugs is simply not true. Many of the syndi-
cate’s families have developed elaborate drug trafficking networks. Virtually every
one of them is involved in drug trafficking in one way or another.

But the problem of organized crime today is by no means limited to its traditional
form. In the past two decades, we have witnessed the emergence of new organized
criminal enterprises dealing in drugs and the other rackets which traditionally had
been controlled by the syndicate. These emerging groups have entered the drug
business, often in competition with traditional organized crime.

Violence has become a way of life for the criminal organizations which deal in
drugs. Judges, prosecutors, agents, witnesses and cooperating co-defendants have
been threatened, asaulted and, in some instances, killed. Last week, Ariel Rios—an
agent with the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms assigned to the South Flor-
ida Task Ferce—was killed while making an undercover drug buy; his partner, Alex
D’Atri, was wounded and is in satisfactory condition in a Miami hospital. In 1981 in
Dade County, Florida, 25 percent of all homicides resulted from the use of machine-
guns. Some of these victims were innocent people killed by drug traffickers carrying
out assassinaticns in public places. Violence is the primary tactic of drug trafficking
organizations and money is their common objective.

Equally serious, we see public officials at all levels being corrupted by drug
muney. We have reports of rural sheriffs and police officers accepting payments of
$50,000 or more just to “look the other way” while traffickers make a single landing
at a makeshift airport. The dollar amounts involved are so great that bribery

-threatens the very foundation of law and law enforcement.

The proceeds from drug sales also enable organized crime io carry out an array of
other serious crimes, including the infiltration of legitimate business firms, money
laundering and bank fraud which weaken key parts of the economy.

In a real sense, all of us have been touched in some way by the adverse effects of
drug trafficking and drug abuse in the United States.

During the last twenty-two months we have recognized the full dimensions of the
threat posed hy organized crime and its involvement in drug trafficking. This Ad-
ministration has implemented a series of initiatives to make more efficient use of
our limited resources in the fight against drug trafficking and organized crime.

Early in this Administration, Attorney General William French Smith directed
every United States Attorney to establish a Law Enforcement Coordinating Commit-
tee to assess the differing crime problems in each district throughout the Nation—
and to bring to bear a coordinated federal, state, and local effort against the kinds
of crime that are of greatest concern in each federal district. Despite local vari-
ations, every Law Enforcement Cnordinating Committee—except one—has identified
drugs as the chief crime problem in its district.

We have reorganized the Drug Enforcement Administration and, for the first
time, have brought the FBI into the fight against the number one crime problem to
complement the excellent work of the DEA. We have gained not only the FBI's re-
sources, but also its many years of experience in fighting organized crime. In the
last year, the FBI has begun more than 985 drug investigations—including 288 joint
investigations with the DEA. ‘

Indeed, the FBI and DEA under Judge Webster and Acting Administrator Mullen
have scored dramatic successes against organized crime. Working with the Justice
Department’s Organized Crime Strike Forces, the Bureau has helped to indict and
convict numerous high-level members of syndicate families—including the top struc-
ture of organized crime families in some cities.

Last year, the Attorney General’s Task Force on Violent Crime assessed the crime
problem in this country and p:resented 64 recommendations to improve our federal
effort. Seventy-five percent of those recommendations have been implemented.

Additionally, the Department successfully sought Congressional enactment of an
amendment to the posse comitatus law, so that we may now make appropriate use
of military resources—particularly tracking and intelligence capabilities—in the
fight against drug traffickers. Through amendments to the Tax Reform Act, crucial

og
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information is more readily available to law enforcement—and more tax cases are
possible against drug dealers and organized criminals. ]

When this Administration took office, South Florida had become a focal point of
drug-related violence and corruption. At the direction of the President, and under
the auspices of Vice President Bush, personnel from the Departments of Justice,
Treasury, Transportation and Defense have mounted a coordinated attack on drug
smuggling and trafficking in South Florida. Our efforts in South Florid: have
achieved notable successes by slowing the flow of illegal drugs into South Florida
and by galvanizing the community to a new degree of optimism about the drug

roblem.
P To accomplish our initiative in South Florida, however, law enforcement re-
sources were shifted from other areas of the country—and drug traffickers began to
shift their routes toward those areas. Clearly, a national approach was needed.
Many months ago, this Administration began drafting the initiatives to address the
need for a national effort against drug trafficking—an effort that incorporates new
law enforcement resources, and recoguizes the role of organized crime.

On October 14, the President and Attorney General Smith announced a compre-
hensive Eight Point Program that, in President Reagan’s words, will “expose, pros-
ecute and ultimately cripple organized crime in America.” I want to discuss this im-
portant initiative with you ioday, particularly our decision to establish task forces
i 12 arees around the nation which will attack international and domestic drug
irafficking and other organized criminal activity.

Improving upon our wxperience with the South Florida Task Force, and recogniz-
ing the increasing organized crime involvement in drug trafficking, we will estab-
lish 12 aditional task forces in key areas in the United States. These task forces,
under the direction of the Attorney General, will work closely with state and local
law enforcement officials. Following the South Florida example, they will utilize the
law enforcement resources of the Federal Government including the FBI, DEA, IRS,
ATF, Immigration and Naturalization Service, the United States Marshals Service,
the United States Customs Service and the Coast Guard. In addition, in some re-
gions, Department of Defense tracking and pursuit capability will be made availa-

e.

These task forces will allow us to mount an intensive and coordinated campaign
against international and domestic drug trafficking and other organized criminal
enterprises. Thus, refining the South Florida model, they will target and pursue the
organized criminal enterprises trafficking in drugs.

Several points emphasize the significance of these new task forces in the fight
against organized crime and drug trafficking. Our proposal would provide the first
major infusion of new agents into the FBI and DEA in about a decade. It would
mean about a twenty-five percent increase in the number of agents devoted to drug
work. The new Task Forces would complement the work of the Department’s exist-
ing Organized Crime Strike Forces. Unlike prior federal drug efforts that focussed
on street level violators, our Task Forces would concentrate on destroying the top
levels of organized drug tafficking. These task forces are a major new undertaking—
and they would have the resources to match the significance ‘of the undertaking,

The network of Task Forces will cover the entire country. The areas to be covered
by each Regional Task Force are as follows:

New England Region: Massachusetts, Maine, New Hampshire, Vermont, Connecti-
%ut’t Rhode Island, Western and Northern Districts of New York. Headquarters:

oston.

New York-New Jersey Region: Southern and Eastern Districts of New York, New
Jersey. Headquarters: New York City.

Mid-Atlantic Region: Maryland, Virginia, Washington, D.C,, Delaware, Eastern
and Middle Districts of Pennsylvania. Headquarters: Baltimore.

Southeast Region: Georgia, North Carolina, South Carolina, Alabama, Middle and
Eastern Districts of Tennessee. Headquarters: Atlanta.

Gulf Coast Region: Texas, Louisiana, Southern District of Mississippi. Headquar-
ters: Houston.

South Central Region: Missouri. Arkansas, Oklahoma, Kansas, Western District of
Kentucky, Western Discrict of Tennessee, Northerr District of Mississippi. Head-
quarters: St. Louis.

North Central Region: Illinois, Indiana, Wisconsin, Iowa, Minnesota. Headquar-
ters: Chicago.

Great Lakes Region: Michigan, Ohio, West Virginia, Western District of Pennsyl-
vania, Eastern District of Kentucky. Headquarters: Detroit.

Mountain States Region: Colorado, Utah, Nebraska, Wyoming, North Dakota,
South Dakota, Idaho, Montana. Headquarters: Denver.
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Los Angeles-Nevada Region: Nevada and Central District of California. Headquar-
ters: Los Angeles.

Northwest Region: Washington, Oregon, Hawaii, Alaska, Northern and Central
Districts of California. Headquarters: San Francisco.

Southwest Border Region: Arizona, New Mexico, Southern District of California.
Headquarters: San Diego.

The South Florida Task Force will continue in existence, and will cover Florida,
Puerto Rico, and the U.S. Virgin Islands.

We expect that the Task Force effort will begin early in 1983. The Department
has submitted a 1983 budget amendment requesting $130,000,000 for expenses neces-
sary to begin funding these Task Forces. The Task Forces will be staffed in part by
personnel from a number of existing federal enforcement agencies. In addition,
1,100 to 1,200 new positions will be created. In all, there will probably be 1,100 to
1,500 persons permanently assigned to the Task Force operations. A typical Task
Force is expected to have 52 Justice Department investigators, 20 federal prosecu-
tors, 50 non-Justicc personnel from IRS, Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms, Customs
and other agencies, and 28 clerical and paralegal employees.

The Task Forces will enhance existing federal enforcement efforts against narcot-
ics and organized crime. The 12 new Task Forces will supplemeni the FBI, DEA,
Customs, and U.S. Attorney efforts directed against organized criminal groups deal-
ing in drugs. The work of the Organized Crime Strike Forces and the South Florida
Task Force will continue. We anticipate that the Task Forces will have close work-
ing relationships with state and local enforcement agencies.

In performing their functions, these Task Forces will be provided computers and
autornated data processing equipment, sophisticated communications capability, air-
craft, and equipment for court-approved electronic surveillance.

Congress will be asked to provide regular budgets for the Task Forces following
the first year of their operation.

Mr. Chairman, the task force program is just one of eight points in the Presi-
dent’s program. I will summarize briefly the remaining seven points which together
form a comprehensive national effort to combat organized crime and drug traffick-
ing.

The second point of the program is the creation of a panel of 15 distinguished
Americans from diverse backgrounds and professions with practical experience in
criminal justice and combatting organized crime. The purpose of this commission,
which will last for 8 years, will be to undertake a region-by-region analysis of orga-
nized crime’s influence, to analyze and debate the data it gathers, and to hold public
hearings on its findings. Not only will the work of this commission lead to impor-
tant legislative recommendations, it will also heighten public awareness and knowl-
edge about the threat of organized crime and will mobilize citizen support for its
eradication.

Third, this Administration will launch a project that will enlist the nation’s Gov-
ernors in bringing about needed criminal justice reforms. Without effective enforce-
ment of local and state statutes against various kinds of racketeering like illegal
gambling, this vital source of revenue for organized crime will never be fully dried
up. The Governors Project will bring to the attention of the States the importance
of such initiatives, and will serve as a sounding board for the Governor’s concerns.

Fourth, all the diverse agencies and law enforcement bureaus of the Federal Gov-
ernment will be brought together in a comprehensive attack on drug trafficking and
organized crime under a Cabinet-lcvel committee chaired by the Attorney General.
This committee will be supported by a working group which will attempt to bring
about interagency and intergovernmental cooperation in the struggle against orga-
gized grime and will, when necessary, identify problems in these areas to be ad-

ressed.

Fifth, we are establishing, through the Departments of Justice and Treasury, a
National Center for State and Local Law Enforcement Training at the Federal fa-
cility in Glynco, Georgia. This center, which will complement the excellent training
programs run by the FBI and DEA, will assist and train local law enforcement
agents and officials in combatting new kinds of syndicated crime such as arson,
bombing, bribery, computer theft, contract fraud, as well as drug smuggling.

Sixth, this Administration will urge legislative reforms in several areas essential
to the fight against organized crime, including bail, sentencing, criminal forfeiture,
labor racketeering and the exclusionary rule.

Seventh, the Attorney General will be required to submit a yearly report to the
people of the United States, through the President and the Congress, on the status
of the fight against organized crime and organized criminal groups Gealing in drugs.
This requirement will establish a formal mechanism through which the Justice De-
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partment will take a yearly inventory of its efforts in this area and report to the
American people on its progress. ) .

Eighth, we will ask Congress to appropriate the necessary funds for prison and
jail facilities so that the mistake of releasing dangerous criminals because of over-

crowded prisons will not be repeated. ) o ) i

While we expect that the Task Forces will play a principal role in the national
domestic law enforcement effort against organized drug trafficking, we are also con-
centrating on the international aspects of this problem. We have expanded our in-
vestiyative and prosecution efforts to trace drug-related financial transactions into
the banking institutions of the off-shore tax havens. We continue our efforts to en-
courage source countries to embark on programs of crop control. Finally, we have
taken the initiative to modernize our treaties to enable the extradition Jof defend-
ants located in foreign countries and to obtain evidence from abroad which will be
admissible in our courts here in the United States.

The Department of Justice will hold conferences for prosecutors from the Task
Forces and other elements of the Department, early in 1983, to focus on issues
which arise in connection with obtaining evidence from foreign jurisdictions, and
also on the complexities of the prosecution of major drug trafficking organizations.
Particular emphasis will be given to the use of civil and criminal forfeiture provisi-
sons of the drug and racketeering statutes, and the use of the civil and criminal
provisions of the tax laws of the United States. , )

No crime problem is more important than drug trafficking and drug abuse; no
problem is more challenging to law enforcement at every level—federal, state and
local. I am confident that the implementation of the initiatives I have discussed
today will have a significant impact on the problem. I want to acknowledge the con-
tinuing support of this Subcommittee and thank each of you for your interest in our
endeavors. I will be pleased to answer any questions you may have.

Mr. Hugsaes. Thank you, Mr. Giuliani.

Before we get into the substance of the task force operations, I
share your frustration with some judges freeing defendants who
are flight risks, but I wonder how you can legislate common sense
for those judges. These judges have ample authority right now not
to set bail, if no bail can be set to insure that the defendant is
going to appear. Setting unrealistically high bail is something that
some judges now presently do in high-risk cases.

My own position, as you well know, is that judges should be able
to take into account danger to the community, and I regret that to
date that particular approach hasn’t moved. I tacked onto the only
bill that was before this committee, the pretrial services bill, a pro-
vision that danger to the community should be taken into account.
But that represents a very small portion, really, of the overall
number of defendants who are being cut loose, who are flight risks,
and where inappropriate bail has been set. How do you legislate
that?

Mr. GruLiani. The version that passed the Senate by a vote of 95
to 1, if the House would pass that version of bail reform, we would
be able to argue to a Federal judge that in the case of a major de-
fendant, where money is not an adequate assurance that a person
will return, that that defendant could be treated in the same re-
spect as a person who is a danger to the community, and no bail be
set for that person.

Mr. HugHes. I understand that.

Mr. GroLiani. One other point. One of the other anomalies of
Federal law that presently exists, which is absolutely indefensible,
after a person is convicted, Federal law requires that a Federal
judge presume that that person should be released. If he wants to
incarcerate the convicted person, he has to write an opinion stating
his reasons for doing so.
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The version that passed the Senate, that we would urge the
House to also pass, would change that presumption. When a person
1s convicted, the presumption would be that the person would begin
to :e(zi've the sentence for the crime for which they have been con-
victed.

That presumption leads to a number of defendants who are al-
ready convicted, including drug defendants, being released on bail
pending appeal, and that is why the public wonders why a person
has been convicted but is remaining out for 2 years sometimes
before they begin serving their sentence.

In drug cases, and particularly high-level drug cases, those two
reforms would be very effective for Federal prosecutors. Qur U.S.
attorneys were asked to poll their offices to determine what would
be the most important things that could be done legislatively to
help them deal with the problem of crime. The two things they
listed as one and two were a legislative change in the exclusionary
rule and bail reform.

So at least, insofar as the people on the line are currently, those
two things would be very, very crucial to their ability to deal with
the drug problem.

Mr. HuGHES. Those particular issues, you know, have gotten a lot
of notoriety. I never found that the exclusionary rule really was in-
voked successfully in very many cases that I was ever involved
with, and I was involved for 10 years in active prosecution.

Insofar as bail is concerned, I don’t disagree with the premise
that perhaps we ought to be looking at that presumption, but the
fact remains that presently a judge can deny bail to a defendant
who is a flight risk, where there is a drug case, where the defend-
ant has few contacts with the community, or where the evidence
suggests that it is very difficult to guess what will keep that de-
fendant in the jurisdiction. In those instances, a court has existing
authority to deny bail.

Mr. GruLiANL A judge has to set reasonable bail for all defend-
ants, but in a capital case.

Mr. HucHEs. The present law is that if a court can’t be assured
that a defendant will appear when summoned to appear, that court
has existing authority to deny bail.

Mr. GiuLiant. There are any number of judges who disagree with
that. There are circuit court opinions that disagree with that, and
a change by the Congress that made it clear that that was so would
be most helpful. That is exactly the position that the Department
of Justice argues effectively in some cases, and in most cases inef-
fectively. For example, dangerousness can only be considered after
conviction, not at the time that the person is arrested.

Mr. Hugses. I don’t have to tell you that the circuits disagree on
a lot of things. I think as far as we are concerned, the law is very
clear. I didn’t mean to get into a long digression, I am interested in
the task force operations, but it is frustrating to me that some
courts are not using a little more commonsense, in scme instances,
in setting bail that will assure the defendant’s appearance.

The President has sent to the Congress an amendment to his
fiscal year 1983 budget request for additional funds. Is it correct
that the present procedure is an amendment to the budget?

Mr. GruLiant. That is correct.
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Mr. HuGgHES. Why was it sent in the form of a budget amend-
ment, rather than a request for a supplemental appropriation?

Mr. Gruriani. Because we don’t have a budget for 1983, and tech-
nically what we have to ask for is an amendment to our budget re-
quest rather than a supplement to the budget that we already
have.

Mr. HugHss. Since the Justice Department appropriation is re-
ported by the State, Justice, Commerce Subcommittee, and it is
close to the allocation under the budget resolution, where do you
anticipate getting the funds for these programs?

Mr. Gruriant. I have a letter from Mr. Stockman to Congressman
Whitten that describes that procedure probably more effectively
than I can. Why don’t I make that part of the record.

Mr. Hucnes. Without objection, it will be made part of the
record.

[The document follows:]

ExecuTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT,

OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET,
Washington, D.C., December 8, 1982.

Hon. Jamie L. WHITTEN, o
Chairman, Committee on Appropriations,
U.S. House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

Dear MR. CHAIRMAN: Throughout the fiscal year 1983 budget process, the Admin-
istration has maintained the standard that the section 302(a) allocations for discre-
tionary programs consistent with the Budget Resolution must be adhered to if the
deficit reductions assumed by the resolution are to be achieved. We have, therefore,
held to the clear policy of not sending to the Congress any budget amendments that
would take the Administration’s request above these Budget Resolution ceilings.

The budget amendments for agencies funded in the Commerce-Justice-State bill
for such urgent programs as the President’s crime initiative and upgrading U.S. ca-
pabilities in the field of international radio broadcasting are very close to the 302(a)
ceiling. In fact, offsetting reductions have been proposed wherever possible to hold
the increases to a minimum. Increases to the President’s original request and reduc-
tions from it are as follows:

In millions
President’s February fiscal year 1983 requeSt.....o.omevmeeeeomeeeeeesoseoeeeeessesssese e, $8,252
Changes:
Request for VO0iCe of AMETICA .....uevuucveveeicveriereeeeesensssseeses s ssesseesssessesesee s +23
Request for Board for International Broadcasting .............co..eoeoeeovosooooronnns +21
Request for Commerce Department resources for economic and statisti-
CAL ANALYEIS v...vvvivecesicrrsertsnirnniresac s sesssesessssessesssssssossssssessssesss e oo esssosns +2
Request for Justice Department rescerces for South Florida immigration
review, housing prisoners, and debt collection resources..............oo....... +21
Request for Organized Crime Drug Enforcement resources..................... +130
Reduction for general operations in the Antitrust DiviSion ..................... -3
Reduction for Maritime Administration Research and Development ......... -2
Reductions to USIA’s special foreign currency fund..... .o -1
Reductions to State Department’s International Conferences and Contin.
gencies and Bilateral Science and Technology Agreements ...................... -2
Reductions t0 the JUGICIATY.......uuevrveeevvveneeecenecosiessssiosseesssesss oo -17
President’s CUITENt FEQUESt.........vivvcvuennsiseseseseeseessesssessses oo esmsseeseseeesnsns rreaene 8,424
RESOIULION B02(8) 1.vuvevvrvsvessccirnsesmassssseissesnenssssssensoseesmesesssessesssmmmsosseeo 8,386
DEfETIICE cvcvvvveesrvsnsssireenesseses st ssaesssessssesssssssnsessssamessssemsesseeesssessesseseed 38

We recognize the prerogative of the House in the appropriations process to vary
from the subcommittee levels consistent with the Budget Resolution 302(a) alloca-
tions for discretionary programs so long as amount for budget authority conforms to
the Resqluiglon total. Therefore, we recognize that in its 302(b) allocation the House
Appropriations Committee added $501 million to the 302(a) allocation for the Com-
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merce-Justice-State Subcommittee and is now working against a benchmark of
$8,887 million for annually funded discretionary programs.

In regard to the Commerce-Justice-State bill, we note that it is in conformity with
the 302(b) benchmark in the absence of the amendments the Administration has re-
quested. We believe these amendments are, however, for high priority purposes, and
we have been careful in our requests to be consistent with the 302(a) Budget Resolu-
tion target, which are well below the 302(b) ceiling for this bill. We hope that you
can fund these requests and nevertheless remain reascnably close to the 302(b)
benchmark.

I know that you share the Administration’s commitment to reduce the growth of
Federal spending. I hope that when this bill is marked-up by the House that you
make every effort to stay as close as possible to the 302(b) ceiling.

Sincerely,
Davip A. StockMAN, Director.

[Identical letters sent to Hon. Silvio Conte, Hon. Neal Smith, and Hon. George M.
O’Brien.] :

Mr. GruLiant. Essentially what it says s that if there has to be a
slight increase in the ceiling for this purpose, this is considered a
high priority purpose, and so long as it is the present agreement
plus only money for this, then there would be no objection to that.

Mr. HugHES. So in essence what you are saying is that if the Jus-
tice appropriation exceeds the President’s request by $157 million,
it is safe to assume that it is not going to be vetoed.

Mr. Giuriant. That is correct.

Mr. Hugnes. Of course, the difficulty is that it still violates tech-
nically the present budget ceiling and the law.

Mr. GruuianL I am not an expert in how this all works, so it
would probably be safer to read it.

Mr. Hugngss. I am not either, and that is why I am interested.

Mr. GiuLIANI [reading]:

In regard to the Commerce, Justice, State bill, we note that it is in conformity
with 302(b) benchmark in the absence of the amendments the Administration has
requested. We believe these amendments are, however, for high priority purposes,
and we have been careful in our request to be consistent with the 302(a) budget res-
olution targets which are well below the 302(b) ceiling for this bill. We hope that

you can fund these requests and nevertheless remain reasonably close to the 302(hb)
benchmark.

You may understand this better than I do.

Mr. HugHss. I really don'’t.

Mr. Gruniane It is my understanding, in simple language, that if
the budget exceeds the ceiling by only the amount of this request,
then it would not be vetoed. Put another way, OMB supports it.

Mr. HuGHss. It seems to me that the amendment would be sub-
ject to a point of order in the House. I can assure you that I am not
going to raise the point of order. But I am concerned because we
have gone down this route before, and either a point of order has
been raised in the past that it exceeds the ceiling or, on the other
hand, the bill is vetoed as exceeding the budget request.

Mr. Gruuiant. I don’t believe that it exceeds the ceiling if I read
this carefully enough. I believe, even with this amendment, it ex-
ceeds the benchmark that had been agreed upon, but not the ceil-
ing. I think we are still within $38 million of the ceiling even with
this amendment.

Mr. HugHes. I, too, am not an expert on the budget. But as I un-
derstand it, we are somewhere between $5 and $6 billion over in
outlays already, if in fact all the figures submitted to us are accu-

18-657 O—83—-2




14

rate, which would suggest to me that it would be subject to a point
of order.

Mr. GiuLiaNI. I am only relying on the sentence that says, “We
have been careful in our request to be consistent with the 302(a)
budget resolution targets which are well below the 302 budget ceil-
ing for this bill.” My interpretation of that is, although this would
exceed the benchmark, even if this were enacted it would still be
well within the ceiling.

Mr. Hucues. There are some programs for which moneys have
not been requested, but which the Congress has insisted be funded,
and what comes to mind is Legal Services Corporation and Juve-
nile Justice.

What I see developing, perhaps it will not, but what I see evolv-
ing is a confrontation once again over programs and priorities. If
what ordinarily follows ensues in this case, we end up once again
with an effort to either cut those programs, or take the cuts in
other law enforcement programs.

Mr. Gruruiani. We would not support, either the department or
the administration, any cuts in law enforcement programs. From
the very beginning, when this was first recommended, it was
agreed that there would be no cuts in any law enforcement pro-
grams to fund this and, of course, there is no other place to cut.

I am notified by one of my colleagues that the Attorney General
is right now testifying before Senator Weicker on our appropri-
ation, and Chairman Weicker has indicated that he will be able to
accommodate this request without any cuts in any of the other pro-
grams. So it would be additional money for law enforcement and
for the Justice Department.

Mr. HucHEs. My purpose in bringing it out is to suggest that I
see some problems with the approach, and I can tell you very clear-
ly for myself, and I am sure for Hal Sawyer, that we are not about
to support any cuts in law enforcement programs to accommodate
this request.

It is our assumption that it is new money. We are not talking
about cutting other programs. If, in fact, it comes down to that
type of a confrontation, we are not going to support that in any
way, but we will vehemently oppose any further cuts in various
missions performed by the law enforcement agencies witliin this
committee’s jurisdiction.

Mr. Giuuiant. This was offered, both internally and to the Con-
gress, with that exactly in mind. The Attorney General’s approach
was that this cannot be done unless there are additional resources.
. We don’t have the resources in the FBIL, DEA, U.S. attorneys, or
in the Treasury Department to accomplish this without additional
resources for law enforcement. We have been through that process
internally, and that has been Attorney General Smith’s position
and that is the administration’s position.

Mr. HucHes. Let me move on to a number of other areas, but
that gives me grave concern, and I just hope we don’t end up with
a scenario that I fear may occur because of the technical problem
that I think exists with the manner in which you are requesting
this additional money.

Let me go on to staffing.

<
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One of the things that I have some concern about, and you touch
upon it somewhat in your statement, is that the organized crime
strike force operations have had some measure of success in ferret-
ing out organized crime throughout the country, and I am still
trying to figure out how this would interface with the other oper-
ations that you have described to me. What you have described to
me seems to parallel what the strike force operations have done.

There we have tried to bring that kind of expertise together and,
I think, quite successfully, although there are those who feel it has
not been as effective as it could be. We certainly have the regional
approach as envisioned by these task force operations.

If the strike force operations have been so successful, why aren’t
we expanding them, instead of creating a new structure? I have not
been able to fathom that.

Mr. GiuLiani. The strike forces deal with organized crime. They
end up being run in a very different way than these task forces
will be run. What we wanted was an approach that had a single
emphasis on drugs, and nothing else but drugs, focused on orga-
nized criminal enterprises that deal in drugs, but focused on drugs.

If you expanded the strike forces, and you said, “Now take on
drugs,” you might get the emphasis that you want in some places,
but what traditionally would happen is the same thing that hap-
pens in a U.S. attorney’s, which is that another emergency problem
comes along, then those resources are diverted to, if it were orga-
nized crime, extortion cases, labor racketeering cases, other things.

What we wanted was to bring together the expertise of the U.S.
attorneys, the Criminal Division, FBI, DEA, Customs, IRS, and
focus it on one problem, drugs, not on so many other problems that
would be involved if you were dealing with just an expansion of the
organized crime strike forces. The possibilities for diversion of re-
sources on to other things would be very, very great.

Mr. HugHEes. There are two things that I say to that. No. 1, when
you talk about organized crime, you are often talking about drug
traffic, as you have said yourself. You know that drugs are very lu-
crative, and organized crime moves into anything that is lucrative.
So you can’t separate the strike force operations from drug enforce-
ment and drug traffic.

Mr. Giuriani. We don't intend to do that.

Mr. Hucghaes. But what you are saying is that they have a mis-
sion that might be a little different than the mission of these task
force operations. I say to you, they already have as one of their pri-
mary missions, as part of their mission to ferret out organized
crime, to ferret out that organized crime where it relates to drug
trafficking, and that is the No. 1 problem.

‘ Mr. Gruriani. No, that is not correct. The organized crime strike
orces——

Mr. HucHES. Drug trafficking isn’t the No. 1 problem in the
country?

Mr. GruLiani. The organized crime strike forces do not basically
deal with the drug problem. The jurisdiction for handling drug
prosecutions is vested with the U.S. attorneys. So that most of the
major drug cases that you read about are prosecuted by what are
known as Controlled Substances Units or Drug Units in the U.S.
attorney’s offices in the southern district of Florida, the southern
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district of New York, the eastern district of New York. They have
units with 8 to 10 lawyers of assistant U.S. attorneys who do drug
cases.

It would be a major shift within the Department if you were to
take drug prosecutions and put them into strike forces. We would
have 1 or 2 years of realinement, changing of positions, changing of
Jjurisdictions. We would be stripping away, for example, 30 percent
of the cases of the U.S. attorney in the southern district of New
York, 40 percent of the cases of the U.S. attorney in the southern
district of Florida, probably 25 percent of the cases of the U.S. at-
torney in the central district of California, almost all of the cases of
the U.S. attorney in the southern district of California or in Texas,
which are drug cases.

Strike forces primarily have not handled drug cases. When they
get involved in an organized crime case involving drugs, they turn
it over to the U.S. attorney’s office who has what is, in essence, a
strike force in his office of, depending on the size of the office, any-
where from 3 to 20 assistant U.S. attorneys who do drug cases.

The task forces, the reason for having the U.S. attorney as the
focal point of the task force is to create as few realinement prob-
lems as possible, so that we don’t spend 1 or 2 years kind of mixing
the cards up. Instead, we try to focus upon the organizations that
are presently effective in the drug area, and have the expertise in
the drug area.

When you look at it from the outside, you think of organized
crime, and they must be handling drug cases. The simple fact is for
the last 15 years drug cases have been handled by U.S. attorneys,
and all the major ones are brought by U.S. attorneys. They have
the assistant U.S. attorneys who have this expertise, and we would
be ripping them out of U.S. attorneys’ offices and putting them in
strike forces, and from my experience, having been with the De-
partment for 10 years, we would spend 2 years curing irrelevant
problzms and not dealing with the drug problem.

Mr. HugHEs. Let me just ask you another question. You do not
envision, then, taking any of the expertise developed in the U.S. at-
torney’s office and moving them into these task force operations?

Mr. GruLiant. Yes; that is the way we are going to do it.

Mr. HucHes. You would be moving them into task forces?

Mr. GruLiani Yes, but it would be under the direction of the
U.S. attorney. The U.S. attorney will be in charge of the prosecu-
tors in the task force. He will be the person making the decision as
to whether a case is brought, whether you need a wiretap or not,
that will be under his jurisdiction. There will not a competitor to
the U.S. attorney in the field as there would be if you tried to do it
through the strike forces.

Mr. Hucnes. When you take an assistant U.S. attorney, or a
chief investigator, from one region and move him to another
rogion, are they going to report to the U.S. attorney in that region,
or are they going to be reporting to their own U.S. attorney?

M;'. GIULIANI.. First of all, we will do as little moving around as
possible. We will try to use people who know the areas that they
are in. They will continue to report to their own U.S. attorney. In
some cases, we will have to move some people around, but we are
going to try to keep that to a minimum.
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We had a meeting yesterday with all of the U.S. attorneys that
will be involved in this program, the FBI, the DEA, and the Treas-
ury people, and one of the things that we are looking at, assuming
that this is going to be funded, is how to get them started with the
minimum amount of movement of people.

Among other things, you don’t want people working in areas
that they don’t know, otherwise we are going to have a lot of down-
time while someone from San Francisco learns Los Angeles.

Mr. HucHEes. Let me see if I understand it correctly. You are
going to endeavor not to move staff from their present office. Let’s
say, the U.S. attorney of the southern district of New York has an
assistant who has a specialty that you need on the task force. You
envision, first of all, not moving him, rather, if possible, keeping
him in that region so that there isn’t that problem. However, if you
do, that assistant U.S. attorney or investigator will still report to
his U.S. attorney or to the U.S. attorney where he or she is moved?

Mr. Gruniani. First of all, maybe if I describe the way a task
force will operate.

Mr. Hugais. Why don’t you do that.

Mr. GiuLiant. Let’s take New York. The New York Task Force
will be made up of three districts. The eastern district of New
York, the southern district of New York, and the district of New
Jersey. They will get probably about 18 to 24 additional prosecu-
tors, and let’s assume that they will be split almost equally be-
tween the three offices.

Each of these offices would then take experienced drug prosecu-
tors and assign them to the task force. They would then be given
positions to backfill these positions. We don’t want to go and hire
new people and put them into the task forces. So the size of the
U.S. attorney’s office in the southern district of New York will in-
crease from 100 to 106 or 108, whatever the additional number.

Those lawyers would be assigned to those task forces and they
would work and continue to work for the U.S. attorney in the
southern district of New York or the district of New Jersey, or the
eastern district of New York, and they would be servicing the cases
of the task force.

They would be specially designated to spend 100 percent of their
time servicing the cases developed by FBI, DEA, Customs, IRS in
the task forces which would mean handling wiretaps, handling
search warrants, then handling grand jury investigations with the
task force agents, and then finally prosecuting the cases.

There might be in any task force, let’s say, 22 or 23 prosecutors,
there might be a few that would be needed for purposes of filling in
in other places. It would not apply, really, in the New York area
where things are pretty static, but in a large area like Denver,
which covers the Rocky Mountain area, there might be a few as-
sistant U.S. attorneys who would be traveling to different places to
help out. But the bulk of assistant U.S. attorneys would remain in
the prosecutor’s offices where the FBI and DEA are bringing the
cases to be prosecuted.

Mr. HugHEes. Are you envisioning taking basically the personnel
from existing U.S. attorneys’ offices?
fﬁ\/[g. GiuLiaNnI. Yes, that is right, and then having them back-

illed.
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Mr. HucHEs. Are you going t
stribe fCC Operations}‘.’? going to take any personnel from the

Mr. GruLIANI. We probably will take a few people from the strike
force operations, but the large majority would come from the as-
sistant U.S. attorneys who have expertise in handling drug cases, 2
3, 4 years at least of experience in handling drug cases. ’

Then the U.S. attorney’s office would be given positions to back-
fﬂil,ttg ego out andthlrednewer %eople who would handle the things

W prosecutors do, so that we en i i
people in the task forces. end up having experienced

Mr. Hucuss. The gentleman from Michigan.

Mr., SAWYE;L I am still not clear on this organization. Let’s take
the eastern district and the southern district of New York and New
Jersey. Arq these people going to physically move somewhere, or
are they going to stay physically in the offices they are in?

r. Guniant. All three of those offices—these are easy ones to
deal with—now hgve' what are called drug units or drug sections.

and they have about 25 DEA agents and N i i

thraIt‘tl':1 a%so vsfgrk ri%}ilt there in thge office. ew York Gity policemen
at unit would be expanded by six or seven rosecuto

would work right there. The task force cases WOIIJ)ld be brglsl.g}rll‘i{l ?;g

them to work on, to do the prosecutor’s work that is necessary on

the task force cases. The same thing would be true in the eastern

dlStrICtTOf New York, and in the district of New Jersey.

One U.8S. attorney would be appointed as the administrative focal
point of the task for_ce. He would have to handle keeping track of
the cases that come into the task force, keeping track of the intelli-
gence that is going to be done in each district. But the work of the
prosecutors would be done right in the prosecutor’s offices.

forming these task forces the consensus of opinj

formin , : opinion was that agents

5 uI(g}Ogelﬁ-l el;?used together depending on the cases that are being
it is a case that involves the FBI, the DEA, a

. i R , and the IRS -

;ng tcl)lgether on a major drug operation, they would then be h(v)‘:fsréfi

ogether to work on that case. Rather than having one doing it in

have space for agents to work with th,
( em, the answer to t i
ThMr.. SAWYER. The ones in New Jersey will stay in Nelv]vafhl;s);e%
I\?It ISG what I an'11‘ l:'e:.lly asking, V!
T. GIULIANL That is right, they will remain i
ones in New York will remain in New York, to ﬁgnlgf:v cggggegéfg;g

grand juries in New Jersey and
court in New Jersey and § g New ggx{.York, to present cases to the
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Mr. Sawyer. The ones in New Jersey will work physically out of
the office they are currently in, and they will handle New Jersey
cases, is that correct?

Mr. Gruriant. That is correct.

Mr. Sawyer. They will be under the jurisdiction of the U.S. at-
torney in New Jersey; is that correct?

Mr. Gruriant. That is correct.

Mr. Sawyer. The U.S. attorney would decide whether cases are
brought or not brought?

Mr. Gruniani. That is actually the only way it can be done.

Mr. SAwyeR. Then I don’t really see what you are doing that is
different from what you are doing now.

Mr. GiuLiani. We are adding. .

Mr. SAwYER. You are adding some lawyers to the staff of those
U.S. attorneys; isn’t that all you are doing?

Mr. Giuriani. We are putting together the agents who bring the
cases to them into a task force. There isn’t much you could do to
change the prosecutors without changing Federal jurisdiction.

If a case has venue in New Jersey, it has to be presented in New
Jersey, it has to be presented before the grand jury in New Jersey.
There would be no point in taking the assistant U.S. attorneys in
New Jersey and moving them to the World Trade Center, only to
have to go back out to New Jersey to present cases to the grand
jury or to the court in New Jersey.

The thing that is being done differently is to bring together the
agents in a centralized task force, so they can bring cases to the
assistant U.S. attorneys and work with them in the development of
the cases.

Mr. SAwYER. These assistant U.S. attorneys, who will be assigned
to the task force are now presently handling drug cases exclusively,
is that right?

Mr. GiuLiANI. Some are, and some that would be assigned, I
ixﬁlagine, might be doing other things. I don’t know the answer to
that yet.

Mr. SAwyER. The 18 in the southern district of New York with
whom you are familiar are handling exclusively drug cases?

Mr. Gruriani. That is correct. . .

Mr. SaAwyer. Then why are we adding any more assistant U.S.
attorneys to New York? They will not be doing anything other
than what they will be doing anyway, and it will all be in New
York. I don’t understand it.

Mr. GiuLiany If you look at it backward, we would be adding
2.1,100 more agents, and those 1,100 more agents are going to pro-

uce——

Mr. SAwyYER. I am not talking about agents. I am talking about
U.S. attorneys.

Mr. Gruniant. The reason you are adding them is because you
are going to be adding more agents who are going to be developing
more cases. If you add 1,000 to 1,500 more agents, of necessity, you
have to add more prosecutors to handle those cases.

Mr. SAWYER. But you are not using the new ones to handle drug
cases. You are using the ones you are using now, if I understood

what you said.
Mr. GiuLianL. Maybe I did not make that clear enough.
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Mr. Sawver. You said that you didn’t want to use the new ones
for drug cases. You wanted to use those who had the expertise and
had been involved in it for 4 or 5 years. That is what I understood
you to say.

Mr. Gruniant. That is right, and they will be replaced.

Mr. Sawyer. If they are only handling drugs now, why are you
replacing them with people who are going to do different things,
when they are not doing different things now? That is what I don't
unlslers(t}and.

r. (IULIANI. Let me try to explain it again.

Mr. SAwvyer. All right. d P 8

Mr. GruLiant. We have 13 assistant U.S. attorneys in New York
who are handling drug cases. We are going to allocate 7 additional
assistant U.S. attorneys to handle the task force cases, so that at
the end there will be 20 assistant U.S. attorneys that will be han-
dling drug cases.

The 7 for the task forces, since they will be dealing with the
most sophisticated and complex cases, will primarily come from the
138 who now have expertise in handling drug cases. They are going
to have to be backfilled; they are going to have to be replaced.

Presumably, if the U.S. attorney is managing his U.S. attorney’s
office correctly, he will take seven people from his complement of
the assistant U.S. attorneys and put them into the drug unit. Then
he will have to go out and hire seven more who will handle postal
cases, and other cases as they develop in the U.S. attorney’s office.

It is essentially going to be done the same way with the agencies.
The FBI will be contributing 300 to 400 agents to the task forces.
We want them to contribute experienced agents to the task forces
not new hires. So they will assign 300 to 400 new agents to the task
forces, and somebody else wi.l have to be transferred to take that
assignment, then eventually someone has to be hired to take the
orﬁl;laé :ss1gnmiants that thie agents are trained in.

- DAWYER. | came in late because I had a doctor’ int-
ment, and you were talking about this when I got here, s<s) ? Ir)xll);lslétl
some of it. Am I correct in concluding from what I did hear that
you are estimating a $150 million additional cost for this program?

Mr GI.UI..IANI. It is $130 million, but that includes money for ad-
d1t1013a1 jail and prison space. About $25 million of that is for in-
creasing the capacity of the Federal prison system.

Mr. SAWYER. Where are you proposing to get this? Are you
coming in for a supplemental appropriation?

llbI/Ir. %IULIANI. Yes.
sourzé S?AWYER. You are not diverting it from your present re-

Mr. Gruniant. It is not being diverted from an i
fr_nent program. The premise of this was that it c&ili{luit(:geb? igl&;;fl
rom any ongoing law enforcement function. In fact, I think I can
Xglgo i%fgm s(;)afy i(:s'egfﬁe Attorney General that if we were required

r }) . .
s, out 0 itf esources, we couldn’t do it. It would be im-
Mr. SawyER. Have they asked for a supplemental appropriation?

Mr. GiuLiany. Yes. I h . :
make part of the ree:ord. ave the letter here which I would like to

Mr. Sawygr. Thank you.
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Myr. HuGHEs. The gentleman from Ohio, Mr. Kindness.

Mr. KinDpNESs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Giuliani, about a half hour ago, around the corner in room
2247, Assistant Attorney General Jensen testified before a Govern-
ment Operations Subcommittee. I am shifting gears to another
aspect of the matter. He indicated that out of the 94 judicial dis-
tricts, there are 85 that now have law enforcement coordinating
committees, and that the other 9 are on track. Of those 85, 84 have
identified drug trafficking as the largest single problem in those
districts, the exception being Utah where #>:z:ud problems are more
predominant than drug trafficking.

I would like to hear your view of how the Justice Department
envisions the interaction between the task forces in their active
role and the law enforcemeni coordinating committees and their
problem-solving functions, and whether you envision any particular
formalization of that interaction?

Mr. GiuriaNi. The law enforcement coordinating committees that
have been meeting over the last year or so, their input has been
very, very important in developing the task force approach. As Mr.
Jensen said, and as I mentioned earlier, virtually every law en-
forcement coordinating committee lists drugs as the major prob-
lem, and to the extent that they have formulated advice or recom-
mendations as to what the Federal Government should do, their
advice and recommendations were fairly uniform. That is that we
should increase our efforts against major drug traffickers, the kind
of drug traffickers that State and local law enforcament either do
not have the jurisdiction or the expertise to deal with.

Since they are limited often to one small jurisdiction, or even to
one State, it is very difficult to deal with an international and na-
tional drug distribution network. Their advice to us was that the
Federal Government can make a major impact in the crime area if
you enhance the efforts to deal with orgamized criminal enterprises
dealing in drugs.

So they are a major component in this program. Each one of the
task forces, since it is being run by a U.S. attorney, at least the
prosecutors are being run by the U.S. attorney, the agent will be
run by agent supervisors who will be bringing cases to them.

The U.S. attorney is also the focal point for the law enforcement
coordinating crmmittee. We have now had four meetings in trying
to formulate what will be done if this is approved, it will be his job
to go to the law enforcement coordinating committee and discuss
the best way to bring in State and local enforcement into the task
force efforts.

One of the things that the law enforcement coordinating commit-
tee has taught us is how different law enforcement is throughout
this country. The right way to do it in one place is not necessarily
the right way to do it in anctcher. The blueprint has to be one that
is flexible, rather than something we enforce. For us to say, in
every task force there should be 50 policemen and 40 local police-
men might work in one area, and it might not work in another
area.

In some areas we have very successful drug task forces. Those
drug task forces would be either added to or closely alined with
this new task force effort. In some places, we don’t have drug task
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forces, or we have some that have been traditignally very unsuc-
cessful. Until we improve those, it would be a mistake to put those
together with our task forces. ) L

Each one of the new task forces will have local agents participat-
ing in it. The type of participation will differ, however, in the 12
areas. In some cases, they will be working d1rectly_vs(1th the FBI,
DEA, Customs, IRS. In some cases, there will be a liaison between
the two, but they will operate separately. _

Until we actually sit down and look at each region of the coun-
try, I can’t tell you exactly how many will be one way and how
many will be the other. But we are encouraging and trying to work
out maximum participation and cooperation with State and local
law enforcement. o

I have met with the Attorneys General Association, the Govqr-
nors Association, and Mr. Jensen has met with the Nationa] Dis-
trict Attorneys Association, to discuss ways to do that. I can only
assure vou that we are looking for maximum participation, but in
our view it would be a mistake to dictate one way to do it. We have
to be flexible, and in some areas do it one way, and in others vary
that.

Mr. KiNpNEss. You are viewing the LECC’s as a good mechanism
for input into the manner in which the task forces in the various
areas would be not only pui together, but where emphasis should
be placed, and that sort of thing.

Mr. GruLiant. Yes.

Mr. KiNDNESS. There is interaction between the local law en-
forcement and the Federal law enforcement eople.

Mr. GiuLiant. We would regard the LECC’s us the focal point for
telling us how to best adjust the State and local participation and
cooperation. They have been of enormous value to us.

We meet—by we I mean the heads of all the Federal law enforce-
ment agencies within the Justice Department——-every 2 weeks, and
the agenda of that meeting is essentially the problems raised by
law enforcement coordinating committees.

They are treated as a very high priority within the Justice De-
partment. The Attorney General considers their advice and their
input as very, very valuable. 8o they will play a very important
role in the formation of these task forces.

Mr. KinpNess. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

. HUGHES. Mr. Giuliani, I am stil] troubled about the structure
a little bit. I am troubled about the line of command. That gives
me some difficulty because as you well know, we already have
some problems from time to time with iine of command, and in get-
ting various parts of our Government to talk to one another about
ongoing investigations.

We have a strike force operation, an organized crime strike force,
that deals with a whole host of issues bearing upon organized
crime, which you indicated very aptly in your statement is very
much involved in drug trafficking.

We have the Drug Enforcement Task Force operations. As I
recall we have 18 regional task force operations that have as their
function the bringing to bear of all kinds of resources, Federal,
state, and local resources, to ferret out drug traffickers, and they
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also very often get involved in organized crime as part and parcel
of their effort.

Now we are talking about another task force operation which I
strike force operations, as well as the DEA task force operations,
There is no proposal to phase out either one of those operations, I
would presume.

Mr. Gruriant. That is correct.

Mr. Hughes. Don'’t misunderstand me, I think that the task
force operations have been very successful. It has done a number of
things. It has brought together a lot of expertise. We leveraged
that expertise with local officials. It has been a training project. It
has been the best type of coordinating council one can envision be-
cause it gets agencies talking about overall goals and missions,
working together, tying it in with the intelligence gathering. So
they have been excellent, and I am very supportive.

mission, I would think, pretty effectively just by beefing it up, just
by providing those resources.

I don’t understand why we are creating a whole new branch,
really, ard that is what it is, which will have the same problem as
every other division within our Government, which is the lack of
communication. Often there are parallel investigations where one

Mr. Gruniant. In fact, what we are doing is building upon the
structures that now exist and making the least amount of change
in those structures, if I can explain it.

The strike forces do not handle drug cases. Drug cases are han-
dled by U.S. attorneys’ offices.

Mr. HuGHES. Are you saying that the strike force operation,
where organized crime is involved, doesn’t pursue that lead?

Mr. GruLiant. That is not generally the case. If a U.S. attorney
agrees, they do. The vast majority of drug cases, organized crime
and otherwise, are handled by U.S. attorneys’ offices.

Mr. Hugsss. I have gotten a lot of misinformation, then, because
I understand‘ that the strike force operation, when tht_-:ey have a line

ficking, more often than not, I understand that that strike force op-
eration follows those leads, drug cases or not.
Mr. GruLiaNL. You have been misinformed. More often than not,
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strike forces handle all organized crime cases, but drug cases. Drug
cases are turned over to the U.S. attorneys.

Now, what does happen on occasion is, the U.S. attorney doesn’t
have the resources to handle drug cases, so he will permit the
strike force to continue with that drug case. In every one of the
major cities that we are talking about, where the focal point of
these task forces will be located, however, that is not the case.

In Boston, the U.S. attorney handles drug cases, including orga-
nized crime drug cases, not the strike force. In New York, the three
districts in New York have substantially more resources than the
strike force, and they handle all drug cases, including Nickey
Barnes, a very famous drug case of a few years ago. The U.S. attor-
ney himself prosecuted that case, and that was developed by the
drug unit in the U.S. attorney’s office.

Mr. HugHEs. My question is, Why shouldn’t they be?

Mr. Gruriani. Also Vito Genovese.

Mr. HucHss. Let’s turn it around, the information is incorrect. If
the strike force operations have developed intelligence suggesting
that an organized crime figure is doing drugs, why shouldn’t that
strike force operation be beefed up to follow that lead?

Mr. Gruriani. You can organize things and you can do things in
about 18 different ways usually. However, when you want to
change it, after it has been done one way for 20 or 25 years, you
have to recognize that you are making a change and you are going
to have a lot of downtime.

All the expertise for handling drug cases in almost every city
that we have located as a core city, is housed in the U.S. attorney’s
office. We would have to take 7 of those 13 assistant U.S. attorneys
in the southern district of New York, 8 of the 10 in the eastern dis-
trict of New York, Boston, et cetera, out of the U.S. atiorney’s
office, cease and desist their functioning as assistant U.S. attor-
neys, and make them Criminal Division lawyers, put them into the
strike forces, and put them under the direction of Washington.

That has a whole host of problems attached to it, not the least of
which is that the State and local connections that we have devel-
oped through the law enforcement committees would be different.
Every U.S. attorney that lost seven or eight prosecutors would yell
and scream that he was losing direction of his prosecutors, that he
was turning them over to a Criminal Division lawyer who would
now manage them.

You want the least amount of disruption in the present system.
You want it to function quickly and easily. It makes the most sense
to add to the resources of the presently existing groups of prosecu-
tors who are handling drug cases.

DEA is used to that arrangement. It is used to bringing cases to
the U.S. attorney’s office. State and locals are used to dealing with
U.S. attorneys’ offices in that regard. The DEA task forces that you
are talking about are used to dealing with the drug units in the
U.S. attorneys’ offices. That is the way they work now. They don’t
work for the strike forces. Often they are located in different build-
ings.

There would be a whole endless group of problems that we would
end up having to address for the next year or two, instead of the
problem of, let’s focus on the major drug cases, let’s figure out
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what wiretaps to put in, let’s figure out what search warrants to
get, and let’s figure out who to prosecute.

Mr. HugHes. Working under the assumption that it would be
less disruptive, then why not use existing Drug Enforcement Ad-
ministration task force operations as the way to build the type of
task force operations that get your top traffickers, which is the pri-
mary mission of this new operation. Why not use existing task
force operations of the DEA?

Mr. GiuLiaNt. The DEA task forces, and I share your view of
them, both when I did that work on the line and now, have largely
been very successful, but their focus and mission is somewhat dif-
ferent than these task forces.

First, they tend to be localized. They deal within one jurisdiction.
They wouldn’t have the ability to work regionally the way these
task forces can operate. Yecu have a DEA task force in New York
that deals with the New York City Police Department, and that
could not be used for a multijurisdictional purpose. In Boston, a
task force would deal with Boston, but not with Maine, New Hamp-
shire, upper New York, as the new task forces envision. So the
DEA task force operation is inherently a local operation. It would
be very hard to marry that together with a regional operation.

Second, their concentration is on street cases. Their concentra-
tion is on street level buy and bust cases. We help police depart-
ments and they help us. That is the kind of case that a task force
most successfully can deal with.

We gain a great deal of intelligence from that kind of operation,
and they gain a great deal of intelligence from us, but it is locally
anchored and not regional or national in scope. That is why, for
example, the south Florida task force has been a Customs/DEA op-
eration, because it is not a street-oriented operation. It is an inter-
diction-oriented operation.

Mr. HugHEes. But the fact of the matter is, according to the data
that we have seen, these DEA task force operations in roughly 30
percent of the cases, were dealing with class I and class II violators.

Mr. GruuiaNI. Some of the street level viclators can be very
major violators.

Mr. HugHes. Obviously, you can follow leads in the rest of the
structure. As you indicate very aptly, you have got to have a crimi-
nal enterprise, first of all, to have a successful drug operation.
Wasn’t that your statement?

Mr. GIULIANI. Yes.

Mr. Hucrzs. Obviously, you need that street operation to be able
to work it from that end, infiltrate at the lower end and “go up the
stream” to the intermediate traffickers into the class I traffickers,
just as you are endeavoring through your intelligence gathering ca-
pability overseas to try to approach it from that end and infiltrate
from that end in source countries.

Why not expand the present DEA task force operations to the re-
gional approach, that is one aspect of it. I realize that this perhaps
is not the present mission, but at least you have got one organiza-
tion dealing with that problem as opposed to three.

You are going to have an overlap no matter what you do. You
are going to have the strike force operations touching upon much
of the operations of the DEA task force operations, and you are
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going to have the DEA task force operations touching upon the
strike force operations from time to time, as well as the new struc-
ture task force operations. You are still going to have the same
problem we presently have in some areas of trying to make sure
we are not duplicating the woi'k of otghertlav‘z1 gnforcement agencies,
which the coordinating council is trying to address.

Why not do that, Wﬁy not expand the DEA and make those DEA
operations regional? )

er. GIULIAgl\III. You could not make a DEA task force regional,
unless you could give the Boston police jurisdiction to investigate
crimes in New Hampshire. They operate best by dealing with local
problems. By changing the nature of them, you would probably
insure that they would be unsuccessful. .

They marry sometimes two or three police officers with the DEA
agent, that pulls it in the direction of a local problem. To try to
change the nature of that, to try to have them take on, for exam-
ple, financial investigations, which a lot of the work of these new
task forces will be, will insure that these task forces are unsuccess-
ful. It is like trying to make an apple into an orange, that is not
the strength of a local task force. Its strength is not dealing with
and following a national or an international conspiracy.

The DEA had this very problem 5 or 6 years ago in trying to use
some of these essentially local task forces for major international
conspiracies, and what they went to was the Centac concept. For a
national or international conspiracy, you have got to put together
special groups that have the jurisdiction to deal nationally and in-
ternationally. o _

It would be, I believe, a mistake to try and take within a region
sometimes three or four local task forces with three and four differ-
ent groups of police departments, and try to marry them all togeth-
er. We are better off having them do what they do well, not inter-
rupting that. They do a very good job of handling the local cases,
the street level cases. They develop valuable information about
where drugs are coming from. .

But at the same time, we need something in the rest of America
that is more akin to the south Florida task force, and that can only
be done with a group of Federal agents that have the flexibility to
move to different places, and at times work with State and local
law enforcement on particular cases, which we will do.

In a large nuniber of cases, the task force will be working togeth-
er with the New York Police Department or whatever police de-
partment happens to be involved in that particular investigation.

Mr. HucHes. What you envision, even in the task force operation
that you propose, is to move personnel depending upon needs. So
you are going to have that problem no matter what, it seems to me.

You are also going to have the additional problem of having as-
sistant U.S. attorneys who are often transient, and many of the as-
sistants find it an excellent training ground to become defense at-
torneys. It is difficult to really maintain that expertise in the
present structure, but you are going to compound that by having
that assistant U.S. attorney working in one office, and perhaps
being responsible also to a U.S. attorney in a core city who is over-

seeing that operation. I see some major problems in that type of a
management structure.
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Mr. GiuniaNI. Mr. Chairman, that is no different than if you did
it with the strike forces. If you expanded the strike forces and gave
them the mission of dealing with drugs, those attorneys would 2ll
work for the Criminal Division of the Justice Department.

They could not bring a case, however, without getting the ap-
proval of the U.S. attorney. No one but the Attorney General has
the statutory authority to bring an indictment in a particular dis-
trict other than the U.S. attorney.

The Assistant Attorney General in charge of the Criminal Divi-
sion, the strike force attorney, cannot do that. So they have to
work together with the U.S. attorney. He has the jurisdiction to de-
termine whether a case is brought within that jurisdiction.

What we need, I hope, is the least amount of problems between
the strike forces and the U.S. attorneys, and by putting the pros-
ecutors under the direction of the person who has to make the
prosecutorial decision, rather than putting the prosecutors under
someone else, then you have a second person who makes the prose-
cutorial decision, I think you have the least amount of problems,
rather than the most amount of problems. Anything you do, any
way you aline this, it is going to have a certain number of prob-
lems. it is a trade off.

Mr. HucgHes. It is not a perfect.

Mr. Gruniani. No; it is not.

Mr. HuGHES. It is not perfect, and the structure creates problems
for us inherently. But you know the biggest problem that we have
is trying to get law enforcement agencies to talk to one another. I
don’t know how in the werld we are going to solve that problem by
creating a whole new structure.

Mr. GiuriaNi. We are not creating a whole new structure. The
structure operates exactly the way the present structure cperates.

I might add that a large part of the structure was developed by
the law enforcement coordinating committees which accomplish
the purpose that you are talking about. It brings together Federal,
State, and local law enforcement agents, and a lot of the structure
that is developed has come up as recommendations from the law
enforcement coordinating committees.

They have all been discussed in great detail with the working -
group that Mr. Jensen chairs, which involves district attorneys,
State police officials from all over the country, and a lot of the de-
cisions and tradeoffs as between whether you use the strike forces
or the DEA task forces or the U.S. attorneys’ offices, have come
from that group.

It is the U.S. attorney who has the greatest local contact, for ex-
ample. The strike force attorney comes from Washington. He is
parachuted into an area. He doesn’t have roots in that area. He is
not part of the local law enforcement community.

I would venture to guess, I have only talked to four or five, so I
can’t speak nationwide, that in most places, local law enforcement
would feel more comfortable with an operation that was being di-
rected by the U.S. attorney who is part of that community, and
who will remain there, and who is accountable to that community.

Mr. HucHss. If, in fact, I understand you correctly, you pretty
much have reinforced what my colleague, Mr. Sawyer, has indicat-
ed. If you are not creating a new structure, what you are doing is
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calling the old structure a new name, and creating some line-of-
command changes which I am afraid might be unworkable.

I don’t know how you can have an assistant U.S. attorney, wt}ose
loyalty is to one U.S. attorney, responding to a U.S. attorney in a
core city. I have some difficulty with that. Explain to me how that
is going to operate? o )

Mr. GruLiani. The Drug Enforcement Administration develops a
case that they would like to see handled by the tas_k _force, and the
case is a New England case. They go see the administrator of the
task force for New England, and they discuss it with him. It turns
out that the contacts for that case are in Maine, because the mari-
juana is coming in through Maine.

The core city U.S. attorney or administrator, who acts solely as a
traffic cop, assigns that case to the U.S. attorney in Maine, and
from then on the contacts on that case by that group of agents that
have now been put together to do the work on it, will be with the
U.S. attorney in Maine.

Mr. HuGHEs. I see.

Mr. GruLiani. So that all decisions about whether search war-
rants, wiretaps, arrest warrants, prosecution, are made by the U.S.
attorney in Maine. . o

Mr. HucHgs. The sole responsibility is just one of assigning the
case.

Mr. Gruniani. That is right, and then from our pqiqt of view, the
Justice Department’s point of view in Washington, it is the U.S. at-
torney in Boston who has to keep track of it for us. .

He has the administrative responsibility of keeping track of that
case, and the agents who have been assigned to it, and the prosecu-
tors who have been assigned to it. But he has no case authority. He
is not going to decide, we are prosecuting three people instead of
four, we are getting a search warrant or we are not. The U.S. attor-
ney in Maine will decide. .

Mr. HucHzs. All those decisions will be by the U.S. attorney in
that particular district.

Mr. Gruriani. That is correct.

Mr. HucHes. The gentleman from Michigan.

Mr. SAWYER. As I understand it, then, the task force name as ap-
plied to the U.S. attorneys involved is really somewhat of a misno-
mer. The task force is really made up of the agents.

Mr. Giuriani. The agents are going to be the ones that are work-
ing together in groups, if that is the way you understand the task
force. They will then be assigned to work with a particular assist-
ant U.S. attorney, or maybe two if it is a big case.

Mr. SAwyER. But the assistant U.S. attorneys will stay where
they are, and they will not join together in any sense of a physical
task force. They will each do just what they are doing now, and
within their current jurisdictions. You are then proposing to beef
up the personnel of those offices in anticipation of a heavier case-
load, is that right?

Mr. GiuLiant. That is it. That is primarily correct, the only dif-
ference would be, in some areas, as we have been identifying cases,
there are multijurisidictional cases where you would have prosecu-
tors working together.
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Mr. SAwvYER. Both the chairman and I have the same problem.
The task force concept really does not apply to the assistant U.S.
attorneys. The task force is the investigative force that is being put
together.

Mr. Gruniant. That is mostly so. It isn’t quite so.

The core city U.S. attorney will have an administrative staff, a
small administrative staff, as well as an office in which representa-
tives of each of the agencies will be present to evaluate the cases
that come in.

Mr. SaAwyEeR. He just decides to which U.S. attorney to send it.

Mr. GrunianI. He also evaluates the intelligence, and makes sure
that they are working together. He has administrative functions.
He does not have legal functions. He does not decide who gets pros-
ecuted, et cetera, search warrants, and that kind of thing.

Mr. HuGHEs. You used the term “traffic cop”.

Mr. GiuLiant. That is right, and I guess I should add to that, an
administrator. He administers the resources and the intelligence.

Mr. SAWYER. As I say, I was thinking of a task force of U.S. at-
torneys. While you call it a task force, the real cohesiveness is
among the agents working on it, and the coordinator to direct.

Mr. GiuniaNi. That is primarily correct.

Mr. SAwYER. And beefing up personnel in anticipation of devel-
oping more cases.

Mr. Gruriant. That is correct.

Mr. Sawyir. While you are doing this, are you doing any beefing
up of overseas source country resources to stop the incoming
drugs?

I was just reading a statement by the chief of police of Chicago to
the International Association of Chiefs of Police in a meeting in At-
lanta, I believe, not very long ago. He has 12,500 officers, which
makes it the second biggest force in the country, I guess. He said
that it is impossible for them to fight the drug traffic locally. It has
to be fought at the borders and in the source countries. Do you
agree with that?

Mr. Gruuiant. I partially agree with that. I think that one of the
mistakes that has been made in the past in dealing with this whole
drug problem is people who take single solution approaches to it,
who say, it can only be dealt with in the source country, or it
should only be dealt with at the border, or it should only be dealt
with nationally.

I think that the most complete answer to that would be that
there are three places in which we have to be emphasizing drugs
the source country, at the border, and internally. We have to be
putting emphasis on all three. This effort is to try and deal with
step two and three of that process.

Mr. SAwWYER. Isn't it true that the principal success that has been
enjoyed in Florida in this fight has been largely because of a
change in the posse comitatus law allowing the use of AWACS, and
the Cobra helicopters, and what not, from the military to partici-
pate in stopping it? ‘

Mr. Gruriant. It has been a contributor. I could probably cite
eight or nine other things that have been equal contributors.
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Mr. Sawyer. Bud Mullen, the Acting Director of the Drug En-
forcement Administration, says that it is the principal thing that
has assisted them.

Mr. Gruriant. I would say that it is a principal along with eight
or nine other things.

Mr. Sawyer. While we are apparently expanding our domestic
enforcement, and I agree that we should, we are doing nothing, or
nothing to speak of, on either the borders or in the source coun-
tries.

Mr. Gruriant. That isn’t so at all that we are doing nothing.

Mr. SAwvER. I know that we are doing something, but I am talk-
ing about an increased effort.

Mr. Gruuiant. First of all, these task forces will deal with both
the border and internal. It depends on where the task force is oper-
ating. For example, the Southwest task force, which will be princi-
pally in the southern part of California, Arizona, and New Mexico,
will be largely a border interdiction task force, I am certain.

The San Francisco task force that goes up the coast of California,
the one in Maine, they will be largely interdiction task forces that
will involve Customs, Coast Guard, and somewhat similar to the
south Florida task force.

Mr. SawYEr. You include the Air Force and the N, avy, too?

Mr. Gruriani. Yes, in those areas, they will have the same kind
of arrangements with the Department of Defense as we have in
south Florida.

On the foreign front, the Attorney General, the Secretary of
State, and the .Assistant Secretary of State for Narcotics Matters
have been making, I believe, major efforts in getting cooperation
from Sogtheast Asian Governments, from Pakistan, from Italy,
frogn Bolivia, from Colombia, in the drug effort.

So I really wouldn’t subscribe to the thought that nothing is
being done, just the opposite. I think more is being done now than
has ever been done before. More can be done, but more is being
done now than has ever been done before in getting cooperation
from source and intermediate countries, including police officials in
Intermediate countries. ‘

Mr. SAwWYER. I am aware of what is being done. We just did a
survey of that.

~ What I meant to say was that you are not doing an equivalent
increase in the source country area.

Mr. GiuLiANT. The increase that we are talking about here is for
domestic enforcement.

Mr. SAwYER. Right.

Mr. GIULII’XNI. I don’t know that you can increase, increase, in-
crease. I don’t know exactly where that would be necessary.

_ Mr. SAwYER. Of course, as I am sure you know, Sicily has essen-
tially taken over the French connection right now.

Mr. GruLiani. Yes; I am very aware of that.

Mr. SAwYER. They have a situation where their own law enforce-
ment people are somewhat intimidated from even going down
there. They just killed the general of police and his wife not too
long ago when they went down there. They even enlisted the Pope
and the cardinals to try and do something about it,
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They have had several hundred Mafia-related murders so far this
year. The thing is getting almost out of hand yet we have only five
DEA agents in all of Italy. I wonder if we should not do an equiva-
lent beefing up of resources in the source countries and the proc-
essing countries.

Mr. Gruriant. I would be more than willing to look at that with
you, but I think the problem, as you know, is different outside the
United States than it is inside the United States, and you are not
always talking about increasing agents as a way to deal with the
problem.

We can’t enforce the laws of the rest of the world. What we need
is cooperation from the police entities in Italy, for example. We
have gotten more cooperation from them in the last 2 years than
we have ever gotten before, and a lot of that comes from their own
recognition of the problem, and not from anything in particular
that we have done.

I think the cooperation from the Italian Government, and I have
prosecuted cases that have involved the Sicilian connection and the
Corsican connection, I have handled a lot of cases like that, the co-
operation 7 or 8 years ago, believe me, was not what it is today. We
didn't get any cooperation at all.

Mr. SawyERr. That is because they are developing a big local ad-
diction problem themselves.

Mr. GruLiant. That is exactly right.

Mr. SawYER. This wasn’t so a few years ago.

Mr. HugHEs. Would the gentleman yield to me?

Mr. SAwYER. Certainly.

Mr. HucHEs. That is not my understanding. When the Attorney
General was in Italy recently, he did some good. He was there be-
cause we have developed a problem. Italy has created a whole new
bureaucratic structure, for the law enforcement agencies, the na-
tional police and the others, to work with foreign investigators that
has made it almost impossible for us to run down cases.

It has taken us 2 or 3 months to try to determine who owned a
telephone in Italy. While the Attorney General was in Italy, he fo-
cused in on just that problem, and as a result, we were there just
about 2 weeks after that, and they had relented and changed the
system, so that our DEA people had some direct access to the
people at the local level to get that basic information.

So we did develop some problems in Italy. We have five DEA
agents in Italy right now, and they are like one-armed paper-
hangers. They are just trying to do everything in a country, some
portions of which are out of control. Sicily is out of control. We
can’t even send an agent into Sicily, except on a temporary basis,
because it has deteriorated so badly.

What Mr. Sawyer has been saying, and I agree with him, is that
we have not seen a commensurate commitment to our intelligence
gathering capability overseas, vrhich gives us great trouble because
we can develop all kinds of inteiligence, which is very helpful to us
in this country, as you know. Miore and more couriers are coming
through, we are letting them through, and we are developing the
kind of cases we want to develop because of that. We have major
blind spots overseas that we are not addressing. That is what we
are talking about.
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Mr. Gruriant I don’t believe that that criticism is a fair criti-
cism. I think that we have devoted a tremendous amount of effort
to the overseas problem. We have a sufficient number of agents in
most places. If we need more, we will certainly consider increasing
the agents in those areas.

We are never going to put enough agents in Italy to handle the
law enforcement problems of the Italian Government. We would
have to put thousands of agents there, not a few more, and that is
really not the best approach. The best approach is to deal with the
Government, as the Attorney General did, to try to seek changes in
the way they go about their law enforcement.

The problems we have now in Italy, and I did not mean to say
that we did not have any problems, I said that the problems were a
lot better than they were 7 or 8 years ago. We had no cooperation
from the Italian Government 7 or 8 years ago. We had no coopera-
tion from the Wegt Germans, and we now get it because they have
;I;ie(;; oW?hd%nﬁestllc) .drug (lapforcemdent }I:roblem. The level of cooper-
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In Egypt, covering Egypt, Saudi Arabia, and other countries, we
have one agent working that entire area.

Mr. GiuLiAni. Working, meaning gathering intelligence. He is
not supposed to be enforcing the laws of Italy, or India.

Mr. Hugsgs. I understand, but he has to travel not just through-
out Egypt, but also Saudi Arabia. He has other countries, and I
forget the exact countries he has, but it is a tremendous area. Yet,
?‘hla::; is where we can develop much of the information that is help-
ul to us.

It is like trying to find a needle in a haystack when we step up
our efforts in this country, because the drug traffickers are very in-
novative. We can develop the task force operations, and they are
important, but the criticism, in an endeavor to be constructive, is
that it seems to me that we ought to be making a commensurate
commitment to intelligence gathering overseas.

It is projected that we are cutting back on crop substitution and
eradication. I forget the figures, but we are cutting back on the
Mexican program significantly, at a time when Mexico has major
egoxg)mic and budgetary problems, which seems to me to be ill ad-
vised.

We have a very modest program in Thailand, I think that it is
about $2 million a year, when in fact there is some indication that
the Thais are willing to do much more in that area.

We are doing very little in Burma, and Burma is the major prob-
lem. I don’t have the figures at my command, but of the 450 to 500
tons of heroin that are coming out of Southeast Asia, my recollec-
tion is that 85 or 90 percent of that comes from Burma, and we cve
doing very little in our initiatives in Burma. It seems to me ti at
that is where we should be putting a commensurate amount of re-
sources and activity.

Mr. Gruniani. T'o be putting a commensurate amount of activity
into all of those areas, you have to begin by negotiating agreements
with the government. We can’t substitute crops, and we can’t
eradicate crops without agreement. We can’t have a police force for
the entire world, that is just utterly unrealistic.

What we need to do is to emphasize diplomatic initiatives. The
State Department has done more of that than has ever been done
before. It is a very, very big problem. There are a lot of areas that
have to be worked, and there are underlying problems in all of
this, including the fact that it is part of the culture of many of
these societies to be growing these crops.

We also have foreign policy and other problems on the other
side, so to simplify really doesn’t help the solution to it. And I don't
think that it is fair to say that there has not been the kind of at-
tention to this problem that there should be. I have never seen
more attention to it, and I have never seen more gains made in
such a short period of time.

Mr. SAwYER. I get a little sensitive on these blind spots because
in the western district of Michigan, where there are 3.3 million
people, we have three DEA agents, and they don’t have to deal
with any foreign police force there.

Mr. GiuuiaNI That is the reason why we gave jurisdiction to the
FBI to deal with drugs.
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Mr. Sawyer. We have only 256 FBI agents in the whole area, in-
cluding the whole Upper Peninsula, too.

Mr. GiuLiani. Mr. Sawyer, if this initiative is approved, we will
have almost double the number of drug agents that can handle
drug cases on the Federal level. We began with 1,800 when this ad-
ministration took office, and we added over 500 FBI agents in a 1-
year period, and this initiative will add another 1,000. We can't
train more agents than that.

Mr. Sawver. But you should put more than three in the western
district of Michigan.

Mr. GiuLiaNI I am sure this effort will mean that there will be
more agents in that area, as in all areas. But we really can’t add
more than 1,000 agents in a year, there is no way to do that, unless
you want to not train them.

Mr. SAwyER. The way you allocate them is something else. For
example, the eastern district has 6 million people, a third of the
land area and double the population. You have 62 agents over
there, and three in the western district. We have a big drug prob-
lem in the western district, too.

_The allocation is crazy. You have 150 FBI agents in the eastern
district, and 25 in the western district. I just don’t understand how
yout allocate resources. Sometimes I think you do have some blind
spots.

Mr. Gruuiant If we are talking about the FBI allocation of re-
sources, it is donp upon their analysis of Federal crime problems.
The same thing 1s true with DEA. I am sure that there are times
Wl}en they are right. I am sure there are times when other people
think they are wrong. I don’t know of any part of this country that
thinks it has enough DEA or FBI agents. I don’t know any Con-
gressman who thinks that there is enough in his district.

Mr. Sawvyer. I don’t know of any Federal district with 3.3 million
people that only has three. I doubt there is another one with that
number of people and only three DEA agents, which is what we
have in the whole western district.

Mr. Gruniant. That allocation is made by the Drug Enforcement
Administration. They make it internally. They make it based upon
the level of cases they believe they can make in that area. It is
made professionally, which does not mean that it is always correct,
but it is not done with any intent to harm one part of the country.

It is done with the intention of putting the drug enforcement re-
sources in the places where they can make the most substantial
cases. DEA makes that analysis and, as I said, there are times
when they are right, and times when they are wrong. .

Mr. SAW}{ER. The U.S. attorney for the western district, I am
3‘171&';, iEcloesn t agree with that any more than I do, and he is living

Mr. Gruriani. He might not. I don’t know that particular prob-

lera in detail. I don’t know whether that i y
exactly what it is based on. at 1s a correct allocation, or

Mr. SawyER. Take a look at it
Mr. GivLiant. I will.
Mr. HugHes. The gentleman from Ohio.
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Mr. KiNpNEsSs. Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions. I am
completely enlightened by the questions and the answers that I
have been listening to.

. %\/Ir. Hucnss. I just have a couple of areas that I would like to get
into.

The task force operations in south Florida have been from all re-
ports very successful. One of the things that has troubled me, how-
ever, is that we have begged, borrowed, and stolen agents from all
around the country. It has always been my perception that agents,
particularly DEA agents who are undercover, have to rely upon de-
veloping assets, informants, and other information.

I just wonder how we cope with that problem in other parts of
the country where we have taken undercover agents out of their
locale and put them into an area where they do not have those con-
tacts. How do we fill that void in those areas where we have taken
those agents?

Mr. GruLiaNL There is no doubt that the south Florida task force
has been successful, very successful, we believe, but it has caused
problems. It has caused problems for some of the rest of the coun-
try, and what you have mentioned is one of those problems. As a
result of the south Florida task force, we have cut down the flow of
drugs into south Florida, but drugs have come in in higher num-
bers elsewhere. Drugs are being stockpiled before coming in, and
we have gaps elsewhere.

This task force effort is an attempt to try to plug up that prob-
lem, to try to put task forces in enough places so that we will have
the flexibility to deal with the problem as it moves. Also, we would
like to assign the agents as permanently as possible to a particular
area or region for exactly the reason that you mentioned, that is,
we are going to get the most success and the best cases out of
agents who have been in a place for a period of time, who are al-
lowed to operate in an area for 1 or 2 years.

In south Florida, we had an emergency situation. We just had to
bring agents in and put them there, and there are some trade offs
and some things you lose as a result of having done that.

Since we don’t have the emergency problem elsewhere at quite
the same levels that we had in south Florida, one of the differences
between these task forces and the south Florida task force will be
thﬁt these will be permanent assignments to the fullest extent pos-
sible.

Mr. Hugaes. They will be permanent from the standpoint that
you are going to move people there and hopefully make that a per-
manent locale for them. But do you not envision moving some
agents, for instance, to new locales to fill out the investigative slots
in these new task force operations, and aren’t we going to create
the same problems that we saw with the south Florida task force?

Mr. GiuLiani. There is going to have to be some movement. We
believe that we need an increase in the number of overall agents,
and that means bringing new agents on. To the fullest extent possi-
ble, we are going to try to use agents who have expertise in that
area, but there will have to, of necessity, be some movement.

For example, if we solve Mr. Sawyer’s problem and move addi-
tional agents to the western district of Michigan, those agents at
the beginning are going to have to be people who came from some-




" e ——r —~ e iquamningt ™

36

where else. Since we begin with a problem, the solution to it is
going to involve a certain kind of phase-in period, there is no doubt
about that.

Mr. Hughes. It takes a drug enforcement agent, to develop the
kind of relationship in a community that starts to work assets, 1
year or 2 years. It is not just a matter of training. It takes a long
time to do that. What is the transition period that you envision?

Mr. Giuniant. We will try to blend the people who are assigned
to the task force, so that we have a sufficient number of agents as-
signed from the DEA, FBI, and Customs, who know the area in
which they are operating, as well as bringing some people from the
outside, because in order to make the increase you have to do that.

There is no doubt that this is going to take a period of time to
develop. We don't see these task forces as quick hit task forces. We
don’t see it as task forces that are going to make a group of cases
and then that is going to be the end to it. It is a 4- or 5-year com-
mitment at a minimum.

Mr. HucrEs. How long do you envision that it is going to take us
to train these thousands of agents?

Mr. Giuniant. The way we are goiug to do it, hopefully, to mini-
mize that problem, is to assign experienced agents to the task
force. They won’t need training in conducting investigations. They
will be experienced agents who have handled very sophisticated in-
vestigations.

Some of them may need a certain amount of time to develop
local contacts, but we are going to put experienced agents into the
task forces, and then backfill. Still, we will be adding 400 or 500
additional agents to each one of the agencies, and it is going to
take a certain amount of training time for them to take on their
assignments.

Mr. Hucaes. Still we are going to have some gaps as we move
agents to these new task force operations, as we remove them from
their native environment and the assets that they have built over a
period of years. We are going to have gaps.

Mr. Gruriant. I don’t disagree with that, and what we will try to
do is to minimize those gaps as much as possible by phasing in the
task forces, by using people who have expertise in that area as
much as possible. There is no doubt that you are correct, that there
will be certain gaps as we try to cure this problem.

Mr. Hucass. I haven't seen a request for new moneys for the
Drug Enforcement Administration. Is there to be a request for
moneys specifically for DEA?

Mr. GruLiani. Yes.

Mr. HucHgs. What is that amount?

Mr. Giuniani. The budget request is an overall request for the
Attorney General.

Mr. HucnEis. What portion of that is DEA?

Mr. Gruriani. DEA would probably receive a third, or possibly a
little less than a third, I really can’t say.

Mr. HuGHES. So we are talking of an addition of perhaps $40 mil-
lion for DEA?

Mr. Gruniant. I would say $30 to $35 is probably more accurate,
because about $25 million of that money is for prisons and jails. We
are really talking about $100 million in fiscal year 1988, so a third
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would be about $30 million, and the FBI is about the same. It is not
Just increases for agents, it is also increases for voice privacy, for
equipment, for cars, for all the other things that the agents will
need, and that will be pretty equally given to all three agencies.

Mr. HuGHEs. What is Customs going to need by way of additional
resources, and Immigration and Naturalization. You don’t mention
border patrols, but I suspect that in some regions, you are going to
have to interface with-berder-patrols: <~~~ s R

Mr. Gruriani. Yes.

Mr. HucHEs. The Internal Revenue Service?

Mr. GruLiaNt. A certain portion of the budget is going to be
turned over to the Treasury Department that we have worked with
very closely in developing this.

Mr. HuGHEs. Is that all included in this $130 million?

Mr. GruLiant. Yes; it is.

Mr. Hucses. It is all included.

Mr. Gruriant. The $130 million, I guess I should emphasize, is a
partial year figure. The task forces will not get started, assuming
that they are approved now, until January. As you point out, they
wouldn’t be at full strength for 5 or 6 months. As an annualized
figure, it would be more than $130 million.

Mr. HugHes. What is the request for hardware for the respective
law enforcement agencies? How much for DEA, for instance?

Mr. GIULIAN_I. I don’t know the breakdown as to between FBI

Mr. HugHgs. Is that total?

Mr. Giuriant. Yes.

Mr. HugHes. What is the breakdown between the agerncies, do
you know?

Mr. GiuLiant. I don’t know the breakdown as between FBI, DEA,
?I?ddCustoms, but it would be roughly equal, a third, a third, and a

ird.

Mr. HuGHEs. Would you furnish that for the record.

Mr. GrurLiani. Yes.

Mr. Sawyer. What will it be for the additional assistant U.S. at-
torneys?

If it is a third, a third, and a third between those three, where do
you get the money for the assistant U.S. attorneys?

Mr. GII-JLIANI. It would essentially be the cost of their salaries,
and that is part of the £130 million. We were just talking about $25
million of the $130 million is for hardware, and that would be
equally d1v1ded,' or pretty closely equally divided among the three
groups of agencies, FBI, DEA, and then the Treasury agencies. The
assistant U.S. attorneys probably are about——

_If you want, I can quickly go through the breakdown, I have it
r}ght.here. The prosecutors would he $11.5 million of the $130 mil-
lion, in fact, $11,731,000.

Mr. HucHss. I notice, just looking at the summary sheet of the
requirements, ha}rdware for the FBI would total about $28 million,
if I am reading it correctly, as opposed to DEA which totals about
$6 million. It doesn’t seem like an even split to me.

Mr. GruLiant. A lot of the money for the FBI will also be used
for DEA. For example, the voice privacy money is to make the
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radios more secure, and that will be done for both the FBI and
DEA. n

The automation would benefit only the FBI, but DEA would get
the benefit of whatever is expended for the cars that are going to
be used by DEA in the task forces. So assuming they have a third
of the agents in the task force, they would get a third of the bene-
fits of that $12 million. )

Mr. HucHss. In the existing budget, we have, as I recall, $2 mil-
lion for voice privacy for DEA. Why wasn’t that separated out that
way? T e e
Mr. GruLiani. Because the way we are going to form these task
forces is with a single appropriation to the Attorney General. So as
we work out the number of agents that DEA, and thp FBI put in,
the Attorney General can reimburse those agencies for those
agents. We don’t know at this point whether there are going to be
423 FBI agents and 400 DEA agents, and 300 Treasury agents. We
don’t know the number, and we wanted to use maximum flexibility
for doling out the positions.

Mr. Hugsaes. Let me move on to ancther subject dealing with the
task force operations.

My information is that we have increased significantly our sei-
zures of cocaine in southern Florida, but there seems to be a com-
mensurate decrease in the seizures of marihuana. Is that informa-
tion correct?

Mr. GiuLiant. Yes, recently that is correct.

Mr. HugHes. Why is that?

Mr. Gruuiant. I don’t know. I would be speculating as to the
answer for that.

Mr. HucHgs. Has the Justice Department looked at that particu-
lar interesting phenomenon?

Mr. GruLiant. Yes, we have, and there are a number of conclu-
sions that have been drawn from that, and I couldn’t tell you
which one is the accurate one.

- Mr. HUGHES. Arrests in south Florida are up substantially, as
you have indicated, which I think is a credit to our operations.
What classes of violators predominate in that arrest pattern?

Mr. Gruniani. From the south Florida task force?

Mr. HuGHES. Yes.

Mr. Gruniant. They are basically class II and class I violators. I
don’t know the breakdown as between class I and class II, as to
which predominates.

Mr. HucHgs. I am interested because the new task force oper-

ation that is proposed will be directed at class I and class II
violators.

Mr. Giuiiani. Right.

Mr. HucHes. High-level traffickers.

Mr. GiuLiANI. Yes.

Mr. Hucues. How many of those top priority offenders were
caught in the net in south Florida as a result of our task force
operations?

Mr. Giuuiani. That is a good question, and I will get you the
exact breakdown.

I should emphasize that there is a difference between these new
task forces and the south Florida task force. The south Florida task
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force was a dragnet approach because we were dealing with an
emergency problem. Eighty percent of the drugs were coming in
through that one area.

We don’t have that kind of emergency or dramatic problem any-
where else. The task forces elsewhere will have a more long-term
effect, and their focus will be to infiltrate organization. The focus
of the Florida task force was to pick up every drug case they could
pick up. It was not as targeted as that.

Mr. HucHes. I understand, but we are using what occurred in
south Florida as a demonstration that task force operations like
south Florida are particularly important in getting class I and class
II violators, that is the whole premise. So it would be important for
us to know the data.

No. 1, how many class I and class II violators do we have in the
data that we compiled. We have a body of data that tells us how
many class I and class II violators exist in the country, and there is
a pretty good breakdown regionally, so it would be very helpful to
us if you would furnish that information to the committee.

Mr. Gruniant. I will furnish the information, but the premise is
not correct. The south Florida task force is not being used as a
model because it was particularly successful in getting a certain
level of violators. It is being used as a model because it was a suc-
cessful joint operation of agencies working together very well.

The problem that we faced in south Florida, we do not face else-
where. In south Florida, we picked up any drug case, basically, that
came our way, because the problem was so bad, we had to do some-
thing about it immediately.

The task forces elsewhere would be much more highly targeted
so that, for example, if in the south Florida task force statistics you
saw a lot of cases of class III violators, or class IV vioiators, that
would not be a good indication that that would be the case in New
York or Chicago or elsewhere, because we don’t face the sane kind
of problems. This is the only caution I wanted to give.

Mr. Hugnes. I am only going from what I have read by way of
press accounts, that is all. I realize the press from time to time
does not report accurately, but at least that has been the percep-
tion that I have had from reading the press accounts and drawing
from the experience in south Florida as a basis for expanding that
throughout the country.

Kegardless of the premise, I am interested in that data. It would
be very significant and interesting as far as I am concerned.

Mr. GiuLiaNi. Certainly.

Mr. HugHEs. The second thing is, I haven’t seen any data on the
availability of substances such as heroin and marihuana, as well as
cocaine in southern Florida, and in other parts of the country.

DEA has kept a pretty good log of the availability of substances
in this country, and I would be interested in knowing if such data
are available and could it be provided to this committee?

Mr. Giunian1. We have statistics on estimates of the availability
of drugs in south Florida, yes. Obviously, they are just estimates.

Mr. HucHEs. How much did the south Florida task force oper-
ation cost us? Do you have any idea of what the price tag was for
doing what we did in south Florida?
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Mr. GiuLiaNL Again, we could pull the numbers. Since it was an
increase in part, but also in part just existing operations, I don’t
know what number to give you.

Mr. HucHes. The General Accounting Office estimated some
figure around $50 million, is that in the ballpark?

Mr. GruLianI. The whole problem here is, does that include, for
example, the assistant U.S. attorneys who are in the southern dis-
trict of Florida anyway, who are working there anyway, or the 43
FBI agents that were permanently assigned there.

With a lot of caveats, I could give you about five different num-

bers that would range between $10 million and about $40 million.”

Mr. HugHEs. Rather than take a lot of time right now, why don’t
you submit for the record, if you will, the best figures you have de-
veloped. Obviously, you have had to think it out.

If the General Accounting Office is correct, and we are going to
expand that type of an operation in the different regions, then we
are going to be terribly underfunded.

Mr. GrurLiani. No; that isn’t right.

Mr. HucHgs. If the General Accounting Office figure does not ex-
clude the other costs that would be there in any event.

Mr. Giuuiant. First of all, I don’t know if they are or they aren’t,
but that would sort of be an incorrect assumption.

South Florida had 80 percent of the cocaine and marihuana
coming in through one small part of this country. The level of law
enforcement and resources that you needed to pour into there
would be in excess of the level of law enforcement and resources
that you would have to pour into any other part of this country,
because the problem is not at that level.

Although the south Florida task force is an excellent model for
other parts of the country, it would be silly to use it as kind of a
straitjacket, that we must make every task force precisely like the
south Florida task force, because the problem elsewhere is very
different.

Mr. HucHss. I think that that is probably true.

Thank you very much. We appreciate your generosity in provid-
ing what time you have to a very important and significant devel-
opment. We have covered a lot of territory today, and it may be
that we will want to do some more on this subject because it does
have very important impacts that we ought to look at more
carefully.

Thank you, we appreciate the testimony.

Mr. GiuLiaNL. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. I appreci-
ated the opportunity to explain it, and I will be happy to come
back any time.

Mr. Hucaes. Thank you.

The subcommittee stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 11:55 a.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recon-
vene immediately in a markup session.]

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL

WaR 3 1 8A3—
U.S. Department of Justice 'f‘)/\/
Office of Legislative Affairs g

Office of the Assistant Attorney Genera) Washington. D.C. 20530

MAR 80 1983

Honorable William J. Hughes
Chairman

Subcommittee on Crime
Committee on the Judiciary
House of Representatives
Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

This is with further reference to your letter of Febrdary 7,
1983, which submitted follow-up questions relating to the
December 9, 1982 hearing regarding drug task forces. Your
questions and our responses thereto are set out below.

Question 1
You said that the arrests made by the South Florida Task
Force are "basically class II and class I violators". Would

you please provide the exact breakdown of the arrests attributed
to the South Florida Task Force as well as other drug arrests
in Florida by the four G-DEP classes?

Response

As the Associate Attorney General noted (at pages 82 and 83

of the hearing transcript), the South Florida Joint Task

Group is an emergency "dragnet" operation aimed in large part
toward interdiction. This is in contrast to the thrust of

the new regional drug task forces which will be directed
toward penetration of the highest levels of drug trafficking
rings. In his comment referenced in Question 1, the Associate
Attorney General was referring to the Department of Justice
component within the South Florida effort which is aimed
primarily at Class I and Class II offenders. Of course, the
nature of drug cases is that most cases which result in the
arcest of Class I or Class II offenders also result in the
arrest of a much larger number of lower level offenders
reflecting the pyramid nature of all organizations. A typical
high level drug case would involve 2 or 3 Class I and Class

IT offenders and as many as 10 or 12 more Glass III or IV
offenders. Put another way, for every Class 1 and I violator,
you should be arresting and prosecuting 3 or 4 times as many
Class III and IV offenders because in the course of an invest-
igation their criminal activitiess come to light. FY 1982 DEA
arrest figures in Florida reflect that the percentage of
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‘ d is substantially
I d Class I1 offenders apprehende S
g%gﬁZr tﬁgn the national average. Thus the Associate gttorgey .
General was correct in his description of the Justice egar men
efforts. DEA arrests in Florida during FY 1982, broken down
by violation class, were as follows:

Class of Violator

1 II I11 IV TOTAL

. DEA PL-wweste. . . Mo =dll . 883 . 110 1273

Overall arrests in South Florida during FY 1982 are as follows:

South Florida Task Force Arrests
Florida Joint Task Group 651%
DEA Florida Offices 1279
U.S. Marshals (fugitives 33
from narcotics violations)
FBI Florida Drug Arrests 87
Operation Greenback 29
TOTAL 2079

1 arrests made by the Florida Joint Task Group,
mesgg igwei percentage o% Class I and Class I1 offenders
were apprehended due to the interqlgtlon thrust of the 651
operation. To date we have classified only 435 of the
persons arrested by the Joint Task Group. Of those 435,
only 24 were Class I or II offenders and 411 were Class III
and 1V offenders.

ig 1 i Attorney
*This is not the group referenced by the Agsoglate A
General. His answer was based on DEA statistics which show
a large percentage of Class 1 and II arrests as compared to
the national figures.

Question 2

Have there been any changes in the G-DEP criteria?

Response

Not in recent years.

Question 3

What are the numbers of known and suspected violators brgken
down by class of violator and by region of the U.S., nationally
and internationally?
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Response

Drug violators are classified by DEA using G-DEP criteria
either prior to or at the .time of their arrest. Statistical
summaries for all classifications are only available, however,
after arrest. Attachment A represents FY 1982 arrests by

DEA, reported by Divisional totals and class of violator.
Attachment B displays all known Class I and II violators

» °°ntaiREdtiQ«NAQP}§~‘pﬁt,theggime.gﬁ clagsificatdensamiar s o« oo
T e el «SG - DREY, T & sUSpECE DETOmMEs 4 known violator. There is no

category of "suspect violator" in the G-DEP system. Such
persons would be called suspect individuals and this popu-
lation could theoretically be a sizeable portion of the
total number of NADDIS records.

Question 4

Please provide the analysis of the cost of the South Florida
Task Force including the expense of personnel temporarily

assigned to the task force and reimbursements required by
other agencies.

Response

Attachment C is an excerpt from our December 6, 1982 response
to an inquiry from the House Select Committee on Narcotics
Abuse and Control in which we provided cost figures from

all participating agencies. This report includes per diem
and other costs but excludes the salaries of personnel
temporarily assigned to South Florida. Although we do

not have salary figures for all agencies, DEA expenses for
salaries of personnel assigned to the South Florida Jeint
Task Group would be approximately $3 million on an annualized
basis given the current staffing level of 65 work years
(50-55 Agents and 10-15 support staff).

Question 5

What percentage of the cases or targets of investigations
by the Organized Crime Strike Forces of the Criminal Division
involve drug trafficking, or financing drug trafficking?

Response

One of the categories by which the Organized Crime and
Racketeering Section indexes its cases is "Drug Related"”.
"Drug Related” is a somewhat broader term than "drug
trafficking," or “financing drug trafficking," the terms used
in the question submitted. "Drug Related" cases include not
only cases involving trafficking and the financing thereof,
but also cases involving other offenses such as firearms or
extortion offenses, in violation of Title 18, U.S.C., tax
offenses in violation of Title 26, U.S.C., or currency
transaction offenses in violation of Title 31, U.S.C.
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The number of "Drug Related" cases, as a proportion of all

cases in Strike Force inventories, varies from time to time,

especially because of the -effect of changes in intake and

disposition figures on the total number of such cases in

inventory at any point in time. A measurement in the latter.

part of 1982 indicated that only 15% of all open Strike Force o o
investigations and indictments were "Drug Related":‘h_@uh_;w;uumgﬁgywau e
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Please provide a detailed allocation of personnel and
“resources for DEA for FY-1983 overall and for the task force
and the timetable for hiring personnel.
x .
Response
FY~83 Allocation of Positions *
SA CIL Chemists IS PA I/C Total
FY-83 Budget 1895 193 140 171 388 1191 3978%%*
Task Force 204 46 250
Positions
Total 2099 193 140 171 388 1237 4228
- Hiring Timetable ’
DEA has scheduled Basic Agent Training Classes (40 per class)
for each month during the remainder of FY-83 (January-September).
Graduates of these classes will be used to backfill vacancies
created by attrition and the assignment of experienced
Special Agents to the Organized Crime Task Forces during
FY-383.
** includes 25 reimbursable positions
* Position abbreviations are as follows:
SA=Special Agent
Cl=Compliance Investigator
IS=Intelligence Specialist
PA=Professional/Administrative
TC=Tfechnical/Clerical
Question 7
Please describe the voice privacy program in detail and
how the equipment will be allocated for the various agencies.
In what types of investigations other than drug related will N »
the voice privacy equipment be used? What is the estimated
life of the equipment?
> ®
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Response

The purpose of the voice privacy program is to provide security
to the existing two-way radio communications networks of DEA.
This is made necessary by the monitoring of enforcement
nommandened e byl public 'and The criminal elemencts wich =
readily available, commercially produced scanner/receivers.,
The voice privacy system effectively eliminates outside .
monitoring by encrypting the officer's voice messages before
transmission. The average time vyequired to encode and decode
the messages is approximately 10 milliseconds, thus affording,
for practical purposes, real time operations. DEA will use
Motorola digital voice privacy. The equipment and encryption
scheme will be identical to that used by the FBI except that
the radios in which the privacy feature is embedded are VHF
for FBI service and UHF for DEA service. DEA intends to
encrypt only radio (RF) links. If the need arises, the
telephone links within the radio system will be encrypted.

DEA will equip all of its UHF radio systems with digital voice
privacy: about 1,500 new mobile units will be installed, 900
new hand-held radios and 250 or so fixed plant radios; the
new equipment will be phased in over a four to five-year
period. This newly-configured radio system will continue to
serve basic DEA enforcement needs and can be expanded to
match expansions in task force requirements.

This system's expected lifetime is ten years. Its radio
portirms will be protected by an extremely secure encryption;
unauthorized intercepts would require months or perhaps years
to unscramble, even with highly sophisticated computers,

The system will continue to serve all types of investigations
conducted by both agencies.

Question 8

Please provide a detailed analysis of the seizures of marihuana,
cocaine, methaqualone, and each other type of drug seized in
Florida, distinguishing between seizures due to the efforts

of the South Florida Task Force, and those due to any other
efforts. Also provide a detailed statement of the seizures

of these drugs outside Florida (including place of seizure)
attributable to the efforts of the South Florida Task Force.

Response

For background, please see the article titled, "Vice Pres-
ident's South Florida Task Force" which begins at page 50 of
the enclosed DEA Oftice of Intelligence publication, "DEA
Quarterly Intelligence Trends - Fall 1982" (Attachment F).
Data and trafficking developments mentioned therein represent
the best intelligence available through September 30, 1982,
More current drug seizure data depicting seizures in Florida
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through December 31, 1982, are presented in the attached

charts. Attachment D distinguishes between seizures attributable

to the Florida Joint Task Group (FJTG) and those reported by
non-Task Group Federal law enforcement agencies in Florida.

o Attattuia U S TUl R res—drug - sedauan. in Florida, oconrring

during like periods of 1981 and 1982, Because there was no
Task Group in existence in 1981, the figures are those
recorded by DEA and other agencies which are now Task Group
participants,

With respect to your request for a "detailed statement of

the seizures of these drugs outside Florida...attributable

to the ...Task Force", relatively few such seizures can be
positively attributed to operations or the mere existence of
the Task Force in Florida, and any link is more likely to be
inferential. A notable exception, however, involves a number
of major cocaine seizures which have occurred outside Florida,
but which are believed to have resulted largely from Task
Force investigative and enforcement activity, or the mere
presence of the Task Force, in Florida.

In this regard the States of Tennessee, Georgia, and the
Carolinas have become the focal point of a number of major
cocaine smuggling operations involving unprecedented amounts
of drugs and large numbers of traffickers, according to DEA's
office in Atlanta. Much of the current smuggling activity
clearly represents a significant expansion in trafficking

in areas outside of Florida. But, while the entry points of
the drug shipments have been shifted to other States, South
Florida-based traffickers, mainly Colombians, still control
the overall smuggling operations and dominate the wholesale
distribution system within the United States.

Airborne trafficking levels experienced in calendar year
1982 représent a quantum leap in cocaine smuggling into the
area and multi-hundred-pound quantities of cocaine are no
longer a rarity in Tennessee and adjacent areas of Georgia
and North Carolina. Moreover, most of the major cocaine
smuggling incidents reported in the three States have
occurred in the same general, relatively small geographical
area comprised of the eastern third of Tennessee, the
northern-most part of Georgia, and the western tip of North
Carolina--that is, that portion of Appalachia where those
three States converge. DEA/Atlanta reports that several
300-to-600 pound loads of cocaine were either seized or
successfully smuggled into the area in the first half of
1982. The largest cocaine smuggling investigatiocn ever
initiated in the three States was generated by the seizure
on 10 July 1982 of 1,254 pounds of cocaine near Cleveland,
Tennessee, not far from the Georgia border. That seizure

dramatically underscored the area's popularity as an air
smuggling base.
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In September, it took authorities a week of searching to
recover 654 pounds of cocaine that was air-dropped over a
wide area of farmland and forest near Dalton in the northern
part of Georgla. In Lafayette, Georgia, in the State's
northwest corner, police seized 700 pounds of cocaine and

an aircraft on 25 October 1982. A North Georgia smuggling
organization reportedly imported between 300 and 600 pounds
of cocaine into western North Carolina in edxrly November.

On 10 December 1982, a 500-pound shipment of cocaine destined
for western North Carolina was seized by Colombian authorities
before it could leave the country.

The largest cocaine seizure ever made in South Carolina
occurred on 20 December 1982 when DEA agents and other
officers arrested six persons and seized an aircraft and

955 pounds of cocaine at the Sumter County Airport near the
center of the State. The massive shipment is believed to be
the fourth largest seizure made in the United States to
date. The aircraft is thought to have flown non-stop from
its loading site near Medellin, Colombia to South Carolina.

This seizure is the fourth plane load of cocaine to be seized
in Georgia or neighboring States since July 1982, according

to DEA's Atlanta office, and the fifth load interdicted as a
result of investigations conducted by Atlanta division agents.
Collectively, these five loads weighed more than 4,000 pounds.
DEA/Atlanta has also documented in the last six months an
additional 4,000 pounds of cocaine which either has been
successfully smuggled into the area, or was seized elsewhere
while en route. 1In virtually all of these cases, the role

of local residents generally has been limited to locating

and safeguarding a landing site and off-loading the cargo.
Florida~based Colombians have organized the smuggling .
ventures, supervised the landing and off-loading the aircraft,
and overseen or personally transported the load to South
Florida. ' In the Sumter County case, two Colombians from
Florida had met the loaded aircraft and intended to personally
transport the nearly half-ton load in a mobile home to the
Miami area where it would have entered the established
Colombian-controlled distribution system.

This latest seizure is further evidence that the Georgia-
Tennessee-Carolinas area has replaced Florida as the primary
entry point for multi-hundred-pound shipments of cocaine
air-smuggled from Colombia into the United States. 1t also
clearly demonstrates that Colombians, particularly those
based in South Florida, continue to dominate these large-
scale smuggling and internal distribution operations. ‘
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QUESTION 9

Please provide all Department of Justice analyses that
discuss the significance of changes in the seizure rate for
the various drugs.

There have been several significant developments in cocaine
and marihuana trafficking in 1982, and they are believed to
have been directly or indirectly caused by the operation of
the Task Force in Florida.

Cocaine and marihuana trafficking, mainly from Colombia,

has become geographically diversified with less of both drugs
entering the U.S. through Florida than in earlier ye: 7s; the
total amounts entering the U.S. are probably unchanged or may
have gone up. Specific developments include:

° Maritime marihuana smuggling has greatly increased
all along the U.S. east coast from Georgia to Maine,
and some GColombian marihuana is now entering the
U.5. through Mexico.

The shift of large-scale cocaine smuggling away from
Florida to meighboring States -- huge quantities,
up to 1,000 pounds and more per shipment, are now
being flown to Georgia, Tennessee, and the Carolinas,
-- but Colombian traffickers from South Florida still

organize the importations and control distribution
in the U.S.

Some Colombian cocaine traffickers have been forced
away from Florida and have now linked up with estab-
lished Mexican heroin trafficking organizations.

Greatly increased large-scale marihuana cultivation
in Mexico evidenced by the discovery of several
100-plus acre plantations and an upsurge in smuggling
incidents at the U.S. border, especially in Texas.

Cocaine and marihuana traffickers are now exploiting
the U.S.-Mexico border everywhere from Chula Vista,
California to Brownsville, Texas.

Traffickers have refined some smuggling techniques,
such as Colombian cocaine smugglers using the in-
gestion method, preparation and training of couriers
has become a science, with dozens of swallowers
successfully entering the U,S. through numerous
POE's with relatively few being caught or dying of
overdoses caused by ruptured packaging.
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A detailed analysis of seinure levels for every major drug
or drug class and every known smuggling technique employed
in 1982 is presently being prepared by DEA's El Paso Intell-
igence Center (EPIC). This comprehensive, vear-end assess-

" ment will be made available when published, which is expected

to occur in just a matter of weeks.

In the interim, Attachment F contains information which may
be of interest. In addition, we are also providing a paper
entitled "Maritime Marihuana Seizure Statistics for 1982"
(Attachment G), prepared by the Office of Intelligence at
DEA Headquarters based on data complied by EPIC, and a
"General Aviation Assessment” written by EPIC. It is hoped
these materials will meet the Subcommittee's needs in this
area.

Question 10

Please provide all studies of drug availability in Florida
and/or the U.S., whether developed by the Department of
Justice or otherwise, prepared during the two years prior
to the initiation of the South Florida Task Force, and any
such studies prepared since that time.

Response

The enclosed article, "Drug Abuse Within the United States"
which begins at page 65 of Attachment F contains information
bearing upon this question. 1In addition, we are enclosing
the publication, "Domestic Drug Situation - October 1982"
(Attachment H) which provides data on drug availability in
the U.S. through the Fall of 1982 and comparisons with drug
abuse and availability levels existing in earlier years.
Finally, we are enclosing a copy of aun October 21, 1982
report: "Cocaine and Marihuana Availability in the United
States: 1981 compared with 1982" (Attachment I). You
appreciate, of course, that drug availability statistics are
estimates,

Of course, I hope the information set out above and
attached hereto will be responsive to your inquiries and
that you will let me know if you have questions regarding
our responses.

Sincerdly,

Robert AT McConnell
Assistant Attorney General




A Wik atens MK 0 gt )

50

Attachments
DEA Offender Based Tramsaction System, February 28, 1983
Drug Violators (by éffice location)
Questions 4, 5, and 6 and Responses of December 6, 1982 to
the House Select Committee on Narcotiecs Abuse and Control from

thex the Department of Justice

Chart #1 -~ Drug Seizures in Florida by the Florida Joint Task Group
(February 15 - December 31, 1982)

Chart #2 -~ Drug Seizures in Florida by Federal Task Force Participating
Agencies, between like periods of 1981 and 1982

Vice President's South Florida Task Force (article)

Maritime Marihuana Seizures Statistics for 1982

General Aviation Smuggling Assesément for 1982

Domestic Drug Situétion ~= October 1982, DEA Office of Intelligence

Cocaine and Marifjuana Availability in the United States: 1981 .
compared with 1982 ~- DEA Office of Intelligence, Octobetr 21, 1982

51

- 1 -

e ok 3 Ao ool oo e ok okokok %
#*% INTERNAL DEA USE ONLY %%

e e . R xRk ok ook hkokakok
DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION
e e e s e e o= QFFENDER BASED TRAMSACTION SYSTEM
FEBRUARY 28, 1983
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CLASS OF VICLATGR
T i1 INI v -TIATAL
NATICHALesesessosnonncannese 1340 782 6618 3441 12183
ATLANTA DIVISIONevecaaass 94 53 303 . 1207 662
BIISTON DIVISICNevweoneassee 38 36 314 21 409
CHICASE LIVISIONeeacoaess 36 43 615 116 830
~ BALLAS DIVISICNewecoaoecs 56 - 24 149 2032 432
DEANVER DIVISICNeeeaooasnss 7 19 170 277 464
SETROIT DIVISICN, 38 30 268 153 499
THOUSTON DIVISICN.weee 149 62 428 311 941
LOS AMSELES CIVISION. .o 85 51 396 127 65¢
«MAIAMY CIVISICNesesseacnse 176 156 1295 265 1892
NEW OGRLEANS CIVISIOMesase. 49 22 L &9 61 201
NEWb YORK DIVISIMNecoeasss 125 51 810 263 125%
« NEWARK DIVISICNeeevesaans 42 - 14 182 28 26€
PHILAOELPHIA DIVISIChN.... 29 31 140 172 393
PHCENIX DIVISIGN e eesaesses 40 10 234 126 460
TUSANTEBIEGD DIVISION.eewsse 56 23 227 614 920
SAMN FRANCISCC DIVISICMN, .. 102 39 2290 45 406
. SEATTLE JDIVISICNeecuoavss 493 32 130 11s 446
STe LOUIS DIVISIONeeswone 41 25 135 E¢ 337
WASHINSTON DC DIVISICN... 116 70 243 18¢& 620
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Office Location

Portland, ME
Concord, NH
Burlington, VT
Boston, MA
Springfield, MA
Providence, RI
Hartford, CT
Bridgeport, CT
New York., NY
Long Island, NY
Albany, NY
Rochester, NY
Buffalo- NY
Newark, NJ
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DRUG VIOLATORS

ATTACHMENT B

#$CLS T. & LI Violators

Atlantic City, NJ
Philadelphia, PA

Pittsburgh. PA
Wilmington, DE
Baltimore, MD
Washington, DC
Richmond. Vva
Norfolk, VA
Greensboro, NC

Wilmington, NC

Columbia. SC ;
Charleston, SC
Atlanta, GA
Savannah., GA
Miami, PFL

Jacksonville, FL

Orlando, FIL
Tampa, FL

West Palm Beach,

Ft. Lauderdale,
Panama City, FL
Ft. Myers, FL
Marathon, FL
Key West, FL

FL
FL

Office

Charleston, Wv
Louisville, KY
Nashville. TN
Memphis, TN
Birmingham, AL
Mobile, AL
Jackson. MS

New Orleans, LA
Baton Rouge, LA
Little Rock, AR
Cincinnati, OH
Columbus, OH
Cleveland, OH
Indianapolis, IN
Hammond. IN
Detroit, MI
Grand Rapids, MI
Chicago, IL
Springfield, IL
Milwaukee, WI
Minneapolis. MN
Fargo, ND

Sioux Falls, SD
Wichita, KS
Kansas City, MO
St. Louis; MO
Omaha. NB

Des Moines, IA

Oklahoma City, OK

Tulsa, OK
Dallas, TX

San Antonio, TX
Houston, Tx
McAllen, TX
Laredo, TX

El Paso. TX
Austin, TX
Brownsville, TX

Corpus Christi, T¥

Lubbock, TX
Midland. TX
Eagle Pass, TX

“Pel Rio, TX

53

#CLS I & IT'Violators

i




b5
L3 54 \
QUESTION
Office ' #CLS I & IT Violators 4. What has been the cost to your agency of participation in
"_' the South Florida Task Force? : -
Alpine, TX 1 b
Ft. Worth, TX 13 C RESPONSE
Galveston. TX 17
Albuquerque, NM 58 : Costs reported by the various agencies (exclusive of sezlaries
Las Cruces, NM 13 Co for employees transferred to South Florida) are as follows for FY
Phoenix, A% 87 1982: DEA - $3 million (primarily for per diem, purchase of evi-
Nogales, AZ : 15 ' dence and information, gasoline, rental vehicles, etc.). Marshals
Tucson, AZ 73 ! Service -- $1,2 million. Bureau of Prisons ~- $1.8 million. U.S.
San Luis. AZ ' 8 . St Attorneys -- $1.2 million. Coast Guard -- $10.5 million (for the last
Douglas, A% 1 ; six months of FY 1982). Customs =-- $7.3 million. Defense through
Denver. CO 53 , October 1, 1982 Navy: $990,000 in costs for its E~2C/B aerial
Cheyenne. WY 6 : surveillance support and $32,000 for P-3 missions; and Army: $60,000
Salt Lake City, UT 16 v in logistics support costs related to equipment loans (not including
Great Falls, MT 7 » : costs of training civilian pilots). The Coast Guard notes that
Boise. ID ' 22 ; part of its commitment was made possible by deferred maintenance
Seattle, WA 139 , which is an elusive factor to cost out.
Spokane. WA 10
Blaine, WA 36 QUESTION
Portland, OR 76 hay
Eugene, OR 39 5. How has your agency funded your participation in the Task
Anchorage. AK 13 Forcel
Reno, NV 58 -
Las Vegas, NV 0 RESPONSE
Los Angeles, CA 34 N )
San Francisco, CA 157 The Drug Enforcement Administration, Federal Bureau of Investi-
San Jose, CA 56 gation, Marshals Service, Bureau of Prisons, Executive Office for
San Diego, CA 268 U.S. Attorneys, and Customs Service have obtained supplemental
Calexico, CA 67 appropriations; Defense indicates that all costs incurred to date
Sacramento, CA 80 have beeh funded through regulayr defense appropriations for which
Fresno, CA 68 the Department is anticipating reimbursement from the involved
Honolulu, HI 60 civilian agencies. The Coast Guard has not obtained supplemental
funding; costs have been absorbed through reprogramming of appro-
Domestie Total ~8979 priations while short-term impact has been partially offset by
changing resource employment policies (e.g., combining training
Mexico/Central America 119 with law enforcement missions, ‘deferring maintenance in favor of
Far East (incl. Guam) 157 operational "at sea" days, etc.).
Europe/Middle East 270 =
South America 502 QUESTION
Canada 15
Caribbean (incl. San Juan) 65 6. How much longer do you anticipate your participation in the
‘ Task Force to contimie? At what level of resources?
Foreign Total 1128 RESPONSE
Grand Total 8107 The Task Force is expected to continue in operation on a

permanent basis. The level of resources is expected to vary
depending upon conditions in South Florida. :

NOTE: Violator levels III and IV are only entered into NADDIS as
violators upon arrest; therefore, class IIX and 1v violators
appear as a portion of the violator arrest statistics for ry
1982 and are not part of the above display. o T
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DRUG SEIZURES IN FLORIDA BY TEE FLORIDA JOINT TASK GROUP (FJTG) AND OTHER FEDERAL AGENCIES,

SHOWING NUMBERS OF SEIZURES AND AMOUNTS SEIZED, FEDRUARY 15 - DECEMBER 31, 1982.

{Data Source: FJIG.)

Number of Seizures

Amount, Seized*
{in pounds or dosage units)

DRUG PJITG Other Total FJTG Other Total
Heroin 0 12 12 0 2.3 1b$ 2.3 1lbs
Cocaine 196 145 341 2,886 lbs 3,555.5 lbs 6,441.5 lbs
Cannabis 313 115 428 1,245,160 1bs 960,281 1lbs 2,205,441 lbs
Methagqualone 7 40 47 157,514 pu 8,391,381 DU 8,548,895 DU
Othex 5 14 19 13,444 DU €18, 934 DU 632,378 DU
TOTALS 521 326 847 N/A N/A N/A

* (Drug seizure data reflect initial reports of suspected drugs. and gross wieghts.
to revision upon receipt of detailed written reports and laboratory analyses.)

Chart #1

Data are subject
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Chart 2. DRUG SEIZURES IN FLORIDA BY FEDERAL TASK FORCE PARTICIPATING AGENCIES, SHOWING NUMBERS OF SEIZURES,
AMOUNTS SEIZED, AND DIFFERENCES BETWEEN LIKE PERIODS OF 1981 and 1982, (Data Source; FJTG,)
Number of " Change Iln- Percentage Amount Sejzed Change in Amount Percentage
Seizures Number Change (1bs. or dosage unit) . Change
DRUG 1981% 1982% . _ ' 1981% 1982% o _
Heroln. » 19 12 -7 -36.8% 11,6 1bs 2,3 1bs -9.2 1bs =79.7%
Cocaine 255 341 186 +33.7% 4,118.4 1bs 6,4:1.5 1bs +2,323.1 1bs +56.4%
i L. * e e . afl cem - .
Cannabis 232 428 +196 +84, 5% 1,702,455 1bs 2,205,441 1bs +502;986 1bs +29.5% Eﬂ
Methaqualone 53 47 -6 -11,3% 8,825,685 bu 8,548,895 py _ ~-276,790 pu -3.1%
Other 36 19 o -17 -47.2% 106,812 py 632,378 DU +525,666 pu +492.0%
TOTALS 595 847 +252 +42.29% N/A N/A N/A N/A .
‘* The Florida Joint Task Force was not announced until February 158, 1882 and did not become operationanl .
until about 30 days later. Therefore, the data do not represent the entire calendar years, but rather
comparable time periods ifrom February 15 through December 31gt,, the most recent period through which
data have been compiled ang reported. !
4 Includes the record~setting Miami seizure of 3,901 pounds mande on March 9, 1982,
1%
v A
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Vice President’s
South Florida Task Force

(DS) Some marihuana and cocaine traf-
fickers have either postponed smuggling acti-
vity or have changed smuggling routes and
methods as a result of the Florida Joint Task
Group (FJTG) according to DEA and other
sources. ¥

IMPACT ON
SOUTH FLORIDA

50

(DS} According to the DEA Miami Division,
the continuing presence of the U.S. Navy and
Coast Guard patrol vessels and aircraft in the
Caribbean has raised the risk factor con-
siderably and may be discouraging many traf-
fickers in the area. There is some evidence
of reduced drug trafficking activity as indi-
cated by the depressed state of several south
Florida businesses.

(DS) The general manager of a Ft.
Lauderdale automobile company which special-
izes in the sale of Rolls Royce cars reported
to DEA that prior to the task group it was not
uncommon for an individual to purchase a car

*The Vice President’s South Florida Task Force is a cabinet-level committee chaired by the Vice
President to address the crime problem in south Florida, particularly as it relates to druys, illegal
aliens, and violent crime. The Florida Joint Task Group {FJITG) is an investigative arm of the Task
Force whose primary mission is to interdict drugs destined for Florida and to conduct fullow up
investigations resulting from arrests and seizuces. The major companents of the Task Group are
DEA, U.S. Customs Service, and the U.5. Coast Guard with Iiaison representation from the U.S.
Border Patrol, Bureau of Alcohol, Tobaceo and Firearms {ATF), U.S. Marshall's Service,

Department of Defense, and Federal Bureau of Investigation, The Task Group’s main office is located
in Miami; satellite officus are located in Ft. Lauderdale, Homestead, Key West, Tampa and
Jacksonville, Florida,

for $100,000 in cash. This manager stated
that his business has not had such a transac-
tion in over six months and attributed the
decrease in cash business to the decrease in
drug traffic in the Ft. Lauderdale area.
Likewise, a bank manager from that area
reported a drop in the number of large cash
transactions involving amounts of $10,000 or
more during the past six months. A Ft.
Lauderdale boat dealer reported that sales

were very poor during the summer of 1982 and
attributed this drop in sales to the decrease
in smuggling activity.

(DS) The presence of the FJTG has had
an effect on real estate activity in south
Florida. A local real estate sales person
indicated that such activity has always been
high in the Florida Keys, but present economic
conditions have caused prices to fall and
fewer homes to be sold. An officer in a title
company that handles a large number of real
estate sales in Dade County reported to DEA
that the number of commercial and residential
purchases by Latin Americans are down by 25 to
50 percent. A large number of these purchases
are consummated with cash, usually in the form
of cashiers checks. According to this
officer, this decline is attributed to both
stricter currency controls imposed by several
Latin American countries and less narcotics
money available to cover a portion of the
purchase.

51
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(DS) Elsewhere in south Florida,_a marina
waich does a large portion of its business
repairing boats used to smuggle drugs into the
United States Erowm the Bahamas stated that
after the FJTG started and through the summer
its business was very slow. Recently,
however, the repair business is improving.
Customers bring in their boats, usuglly with
engine problems, and have a new engine
installed rather than wait for the old engine
to be repaired. ‘The repairs usually run grom
$5,000 to $25,000 and the marina is paid in
cash.

South Florida lllicit Drug Seizures
15 February - 30 September

DS) 1licit drug seizures since the Vice President announcad the formation of the South Florida
Task Ft.(wrce on Februargy 18, 1982 continue to be substantial, A comparison of the 1981 and 1982
seizures using all DEA source data is provided below,®

1981
Drﬁg No. of Amgunt
Type Seizures Seized
Heroin 10 0.8 kilograms
Cocaine 183 1,540.7 k}lograms
Cannabis 165 571,181.5 kllograms_
Methaqualone 40 7,786,816 dosage units
Other 19 31,578 dosage units
1982
Drug No. of Amount
Type Seizures Seized
Heroin 11 1.1l kilograms
Cocaine 259 2,405.6 kilograms
Cannabis 300 769,612.2 kilograms
Methaqualone 39 7,588,586 dosage units
Other 12 603,515 dosage units

While the number of marihuana seizure incidents in 1982 increasad almost 50 percent over the same
period in 1981, the total amount seized did not increase proportionally. The FJTG presance probably
caused a sizable amount to be diverted away from south Florida. Likewise, cocaine seizure incidents
in the 1982 periud increased by about 80 percent over 1981, but the total 1982 figure includes the
record-setting Miami seizure of 1,773.3 kilograms made on March 9, 1982, prior o the FITG
becoming opsrative,

1981 seizure data Includes all those reported by DEA Offices in Florida, Jamaica, Puecto Rico and
the Bahamas, 1982 seizure dota includes thosa reported by the FJTG in addition to the officas cited
above,
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SMUGGLING METHODS

DIVERSION OF
DRUG TRAFFICKING

18-6567 O—88—5

(DS) Enforcement officials in Miami
report that air dropping of bales of marihuana
to waiting vessels continues as a common
smuggling method. fTraffickers prefer the
remote cay areas of the Bahamas as a drop
point. Vessels then will retrieve the contra-
band and head for the United States. Multi-
engine aircraft, pleasure craft, and cigarette
boats are commonly used.

(DS) The convoy mode of operation, in
which numerous narcotics-laden vessels attempt
to enter U.S. coastal waters simultaneously,
has been used by some smuggling organizations
to overwhelm Coast Guard patrols. The traf-
fickers accept the possible seizure of one out
of three or four vessels while the others
escape interdiction.

(U) Cocaine smugglers have likewise
devised new methods as well as modified old
ones to evade task group activities. These
involve the use of decoys to test the
government's ability to track low Elying planes
with specific destinations; the increased use
of commercial and cruise ships, but particu-
larly the use of banana boats; and the use
of commercial air passenger couriers with
ingested cocaine-filled balloons. This latter
method has been noted especially in New York
City, Los Angeles and Miami.

(DS) Diversion of narcotics trafficking
activity from Florida to other areas of the
United States has become common. DEA offi-
cials in Bogota, Colombia report that traf-
fickers now schedule their conferences in
Puerto Rico, instead of Miami. These con-
ferences ara designed to plan Future shipments
due to increased task group enforcement
pressures. Smugglers reportedly now prefer to
use 100-150 foot oceangoing vessels with suf-
ficient Fuel capacity to enable them to take
the easternmost Caribbean passages before
turning north into the Atlantic for the trip
to the United States. Smaller vessels still
are used, and when thay travel the easterly
passages they schedule a refueling stop in the
Lesser Antilles or Leeward Islands before

AN
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Southeastern Coastal States

Middle Atlantic States
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heading into the Atlantic for the extended run
to the United States.

(DS) Indicative of this trend was the
seizure of six vessels recently brought into
Puerto Rico for admiralty proceedings. Of the
six, five were apprehended moving their
contraband into the open Atlantic through
passages {n the Lesser Antilles, east of the
Anegada Pissage. Only one vessel was inter-
cepted attempting to transit the Mona Passage.

(DS) 1Intelligence available to the DEA
Atlanta Division indicates that there is con-
siderable smuggling activity along the
Carolina coastline, particularly in the
Pamlico Sound area of North Carolina. This
information, however, has not been confirmed
by seizures. An increase in cocaine smuggling
is indicated by the Fact that one smuggling
organization is airdropping loads over north
Georgia. As of late September a total of 654
pounds (gross weight) have been picked up.

The source of supply for the 1,254 pounds of
cocaine seized in Tennessee in July lost
another estimated 660 pounds aboard an
aircraft which crashed and burned in Florida.
This organization is reported to have access
to ample cocaine supplies in South America.
Intelligence from other investigative activity
indicates that the Carolinas are being used as
transshipment points for large quantities of
cocaine from Colombia for distribution to
customers in Toronto, Canada and New York
City.

(DS) There are some indications that
vessel traffic from Colombia may be bypassing
Florida in Favor of the mid-Atlantic coast.
Reécent intelligence indicates moderate to
substantial increases in upper-level cocaine
activity outside of Florida, especially in
the Chesapeake Bay area. The U.S. Coast
Guard, in conjunction with the DEA, has
distributed a smuggling profile to charter
boat owners and marina operators in the bay
area, presumably in response to the heightened
drug. trafficking activity along the

bl
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New England and
Eastern Canada

Gulf Coast and Western
United States

mid-Atlantic coast. Local authorities believe
the increase in activity is possibly being
caused by spillover diversions from Florida
coupled with seasonal increased use of the
bay. :

(DS) In late September the DEA Boston
Division reported that cocaine smuggling was
increasing in the New England areza due to the
increased law enforcement pressure in the
Southeast. There has been more direct impor-
tation of cocaine during 1982 :Lan was evident
before. The New England coast is likewise
becoming a choice area for marihuana smug—~
gling. The seizure of motherships and off-
load craft has increased during 1982 over
1981 levels. 1Intelligence indicates that pre-
viously established smuggling operations con-
tinue to operate in New England, but may be
joined by former Florida-based groups which

- are relocating due to pressure From the FJITG.

(DS) - Canadian intelligence indicates the
coastal regions of Canada, particularly the
eastern seaboard, may increasingly become
entry points for marihuana and cocaine, as a
consequence of FJTG activities in south
Florida. Although some changes in drug move~
ment have been noted in recent months, it is
still too early to determine whether this has
been as a direct result of the task group
activity in Florida. Canada‘'s east and west
coast areas are being monitored for any
substantial increases in smuggling activity.

(DS) Smuggling by aircraft alsoc has
reportedly been diverted from the Florida area
as indicated by a 97 kilogram cocaine seizure
in Santa Rosa, New Mexico. The defendant, a
Colombian resident of Miami, stated he had
switched his operation to the Southwest United
States due to the presence of the task group
in Florida. Another major trafficking group
indicated it will shift activity to Mexico and
use the border area into Texas.

(DS) In late September several vessels
were seized in the Yucatan Channel east of
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Cozumel, Mexico with multi-ton quantities of
marihuana. One U.S. Coast Guard {(USCG) offi-
cial in the Homestead, Florida area indicated
to DEA tuat drug smugglers from South America
are keeping their vessels to the west side of
the Yucatan Channel in Mexican waters to avoid
costly payments to Cuban officials.‘ After
proceeding north approximately 30 miles above
the Yucatan peninsula, drug smuggling vessels
follow a northeasterly course to Everglades
City, Florida. This route offers the
Eollowing advantages to drug traffickers:

© The USCG in Key West and Marathon ter-
minate patrol activity short of
Everglades City;

o0 Drug traffickers perceive less law
enforcement pressure in the Everglades
City area; and

O Drug traffickers believe that this

route offers less chance of detection
than other Caribbean routes.

Drug Trafficking: Caribbean/Eastern U.S.
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IMPACT ON SOURCE COUNTRIES

(DS) Cocaine appears to be abundant in
Colombia with a reported drop in price. The
decrease in price reported in the late spring
period may have been the result of overproduc-
tion and overstocking caused by disruptions in
the aftermath of the record-setting cocaine
seizure from Tampa Airlines in March 1982,

The DEA Bogota Country Office reported in
mid-September that smuggling organizations
which have pipelines solely into Florida are
experiencing difficulty in moving their ilii-
cit products Erom Colombia. These organiza-
tions are offering cocaine hydrochloride (HC1)
at a wholesale price between $11,000 and
$12,000 per kiloegram. Organizations with
established networks in the Northeast and west
coast areas are receiving between $16,000 and
$18,000 wholesale per kilogram in Colombia.
The DEA Bogota Country Office attributes the
decline in wholesale cocaine prices partially
to U.S. law enforcement efforts and partially
to the abundance of cocaine on the Colombian
market. During the past year Colombia
imported a significant amount of ethyl ether~-a
principal precursor used in the manufacture of
cocaine HCl. Comparative cocaine HC1 whole-
sale price data is given below.

Cocaine HCl Wholesale Prices
{(per kilogram)

Period Price
Jan - Jun 1981 $ 22,000
Jul - Dec 1981 $ 22,000
Jan - Jun 1982 $ 17-18,000

(DS) Canadian sources report that mari-
huana on the north coast of Colombia is widely
available, and is probably being stockpiled.
Marihuana prices reportedly are down, with
wholesale supplies per pound ranging from $45
to $50 with suppliers willing to fron the
whole load. Prices previously were reported
at $85 to $90 per pound with half of the load
value paid in advance of shipment.
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Jamaica
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(DS) The American Embassy in Kingston
reports that marihuana production has remained
relatively stable, but there are indications
that it may be increasing. As in Colombia,
there are indications of stockpiling resulting
From a slowdown in trafficking activity.
Several sources in Jamaica, moreover, indicate
that marihuana prices remained stable both
prior to and during the FJTG operations.

Marihuana Wholesale Prices
(per pound)

Regular $ 30 ~ 8175
Sinsemilla $175 - $600

(DS) The state of the marihuana export
industry can be estimated on a quantified
basis by the number of suspect general
aviation aircraft which are sighted, seized or
crash. During 1981 a total of 46 planes f£it
these categories. During the first six months
of 1982, only 13 suspect aircraft were noted.
This drastic reduction may be attributed to
enforcement activity by the FJTG. During July
and August, however, Jamaican authorities
reported 16 suspect aircraft indicating a
possible revival of marihuana trafEicking
activity. Drug smugglers possibly have found
ways to circumvent law enforcement pressures
through the development of alternative routes.

(DS) Recent, unconfirmed news media
reports Erom Jamaica indicate that a number of
airstrips on the island have been improved and
lengthened and that aircraft arrivals and
departures have returned to near their former
levels. One noticeable difference, however,
is that larger aircraft are now reportedly
being used than was formerly the case. IE the
above reports are true, it may be that the
reported lull in trafficking activity repre-
sented a wait-and-see/adjustment period in
which traffickers assessed the capabilities
and limitations of the FJTG and then modified
their trafficking procedures in order to cir-
cumvent the increased interdiction forces.

The use of improved airstrips by larger,
longer range aircraft, coupled with a full
harvest anticipated in the next month or two,
may lead to significantly increased traf-
ficking activity.
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(DS) The greatest success of the task
group has been against maritime marihuana
trafficking. The mos* rezent information
available to DEA's Offiuu: of Intelligence
suggests little overall impact on the cocaine
traffic outside of Florida. Continued diver-
sion of trafficking away from south Florida
can be expected as long as the task group
remains in the area. However, this diversion
will be countered by the formation of 12 new
joint task forces around the nation planned
tor 1983.

David G. Hubty,
B/blicatians Unit,
Office of Intelligence, DEA
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Maritime Marihuana Seizure Statistics for 1982

Data on maritime marihuana seizures occurring in 1982 show some
signjficant shifts in seizure locations, according to figures
compiled by DEA's El Paso Intelligence Center (EPIC). However ,
the total number of maritime seizures, and the total amount of
mar ihuana seized from vessels in 1982 showed little variation
from comparable data for 1981.

There were 402 seizure incidents recorded in 1981, while the
preliminary data for 1982 indicate 410 incidents, for an .
increase of just two percent. The total amount of marihuana
removed from vessels in 1981 weighed 4,141,000 pounds, while
that seized in 1982 was down by less than the 2 percent to
4,070,000-pounds. The average amount seized per incident also
declined from 10,301 pounds in 1981 to 9,927 pounds in 1582, a
decrease of about four percent. -

These figures are based on preliminary statistics which are
subject to some minor adjustments such as the inclusion of late
seizure reports and the .evision of some weight estimates. It
should also be stressed that this report is a preliminary
acsessment of just one aspect of the overall cocaine and mari-—
huana trafficking picture - - namely, the seizure of marihuana
from vessels other than legitimate cargo vessels. EPIC is
currently preparing a comprehensive, in-depth analysis of the
entire trafficking picture for 1982, which will evaluate all
smuggling methods employed to transport every class of illicit
drug and will publish the results of its analysis as a Special
Report. Although the preliminary maritime marihuana seizure
figures in the chart accompanying this report are subject to
further refinement, their variance from the final figures is
expected to be relatively slight.

One possible explanation for the minimal changes between 1981
and 1982 is that there may have been a smaller marihuana crop
produced in Colombia this past year. This possibility is sup-
ported by some reports indicating that a drought afflicted one
sector of Colombia's primary marihuana growing region, possibly
resulting in an overall reduction in yield from some tradi-
tional growing areas. If there was a significant drop in the
total amount of marihuana available for export in Colombia,
then the seizure of nearly as much in 1982 as in 1981 would
suggest that a greater percentage of the exported crop actually
was seized in 1982. .

Turning to the individual geographic areas, there was a 21 per~
cent increase in the number of seizure incidents occurring in
the waters surrounding Florida -- 229 incidents in 1982, up
from- 180 the year before. But, while the number of incidents

&

69

DEA SENSITIVE

increased, the total weight seized dropoed 22 vercent from
1,158,000 pounds in 1931 to 905,000 pounds in 1982. There was
an even sharper decline in the average amount per seizure from

3,095 pounds in 1981 to 3,952 pounds in 1982, a 35 percent
rop.

Several factors appear +to have contributed to these results.
The greatly enhanced law enforcement vessel and aircraft
patrols in 1982 caused many motherships to be located and
seized before they could reach Florida's waters as evidenced by
increased seizures in the Caribbean area, thers avoided the
patrols and sailed further up the U.S. Atlantic Coast. Another
revelant factor was the dramatic increase in the use of the
air-drop method this past year. This sauggling technique typi-
cally has resulted in the seizure of an aircraft, empty but for
a little marihuana debris, and several small speed boats
carrying perhaps several hundred pounds of baled marihuana
retrieved from the sea in the drop zone. Many more such boats
were captured in 1982 than in prior years, but their payloads
were considerably less than the fishing boats generally used to
off-load motherships.

Increased patrols in 1982 resulted in a 36 pPercent jump in the
number of seizure incidents in the Caribbean, which rose from
91 in 1981 to 124 last year. The amount of marihuana seized
also went up from 1,643,000 pounds to 1,867,000 pounds, a rise
of 14 percent. The weight of the average seizure, however,
dropped by 17 percent from 18,055 pounds to 15,056 pounds. To.

Figures for maritime seizures along the U.S. east coast north
of Flerida show an interesting development. While the number
of seizure incidents dropped in 1982 by 19 percent from 47
incidents in 1981 to 38 in 1982, the total amount of marihuana
seized jumped 77 percent from 429,000 pounds in 1981 to 758,000
pounds in 198%2. Even more impressive was the increase in the
average amount seized, which more than doubled from 9,128
pounds in 1381 to 19,947 pounds in 1982, an increase of 119
percent. These data clearly substantiate various reports that
in 1982 many traffickers avoided the heavily-patrolled passages
leading to Florida, and instead, exploited the entire length of
the Atlantic seaboard from Georgia to Maine and even Canada's
Maritime Provinces. These figures also indicate that the Coast
Guard has successfully pursued and captured a greater propor-
tion of motherships along the east coast in 1982 than in
earlier years when it had apprehended mostly off-load vessels.

Seizure activity in the Gulf of Mexico west of Florida dropped

dramatically in 1982. Seizure incidents went from 36 in 1981

to just 8 in 1982, a 78 percent decline, while there was a 72
percent decrease in the amount seized, from 553,000 pounds in
1981 to 155,000 pounds in 1982. The weight of the average

18-567 O—88——6
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seizure went up a modest 26 percent from 15,361 pounds to
19,375. These data support many earlier reports of the diver-—
sion of smuggling vessels away from the Gulf of Mexico and
especially from the Yucatan Passage.

Seizure activity reported for the U.S. west coast fell signifi-
cantly in all categories. The number of maritime marihuana
seizure incidents along the U.S. Pacific Coast was down in 1982
by 65 percent, the total amount seized dropped by 89 percent
and the average amount seized declined by 70 percent. The
diversion of some Colombian marihuana shipping to a Pacific
route, which was expected by some, apparently failed to
materialize.




Comparison of 1981 and 1982 Maritime Mérijuana Seizure Incidents

(Does not include legitimate cargo vessels making

scheduled port calls.
the selzure of more than one vessel.

January - December 1981

!

¢

Many incidents involved

Data Source: EPIC)

January - December 1982

No. of Total Average No. of Total Average
Geographical Selzure Amount Amount Seizure Amount s Amount
Area - Incidents Seized (1lbs. Seized (lbs.) Incidents Seized (1bs.3 Seized (lbs.)
Florida 190 1,158,000 6,095 229 905,000 3,952
Caribbean* 91 1,643,000 18,055 124 1,867,000 15,056
East Coast
(less Florida) 47 429,000 9,128 38 158,000 19,947
Gulf Coast
(less Tlorida) 36 553,000 15,361 8 155,000 19,375
West Coast 17 130,000 7,647 6 14,000 2,333
Otherx 21, 228,000 10,857 5 . 371,000 74,200
TOTAL 402 4,141,000 10,301 410 4,070,000 9,927

*  (Includes major choke points/passages, Bahamas, Cuba, West Indies, etc.)
“% Rounded to nearest thousand,

1L
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General Aviation Smuggling Assessment For 1982

According to a preliminary assessment made by DEA's El Pgso .
Intelligence Center (EPIC), there was a significant decline in
the number of general aviation drug smuggling flights terminating
in Florida in calendar year 1982. 1In the same period, the number
of aircraft placed on EPIC/FAA lookouts substantially increased
over the number of lookouts in 1981. EPIC believes that these
changes are probably indicative of the impact that 1982's special
law enforcement effort has had on Florida drug trafficking.

There are certain indicators, such as the number of private
aircraft stolen, crashed, or seized with contraband aboard, which
are believed to be closely related to the overall level of
smuggling by means of general aviation aircraft. Changes in
these indicators should generally reflect changes in the broader
airborne smuggling picture itself. EPIC's preliminary analysis
of general aviation activity indicators revealed the following
trends:

~ Thefts of private aireraft in Florida declined from .
53 in 1981 to 39 in 1982, a 26 percent decrease;

o The number of aircraft crashes and accidents documented
1n Florida went down by 42 percent, from 4l recorded in
1981 to 24 in 1982;

o The number of seizures of contrabkand~carrying aircraft
dropped by 45 percent, from 219 in 1981 to 121 in 1982;

0 The number of EPIC/FAA lookouts initiated in Florida
increased by 16 percent, from 257 in 1981 to 298 in 1982.

EPIC's preliminary analysis reveals an estimated 25-30% decline

in the number of marijuana smuggling flights terminating in the
United States during 1982 compared to 1981. By far the most notable
decline has occurred in Florida, the most frequently used point of
entry for smugglers using general aviation aircraft,

Despite a decline in the number of foreign smuggling flights
earlier in 1982, flight levels to/from the primary marijuana
source countries of Jamaica and Colombia have returned to their
normal levels. This, coupled with the decline in the number of
flights landing in the U.S. to off-load, leads to the conclusion
that the general aviation smugglers are sometimes flying thier
contraband from source-of-supply locations to transit locations
for further transport by means of other vehicles such as small,
high speed boats. Lending credence to such a conclusion is the
large number of airdrops which occurred in 1982 in Florida and
nearby Bahamian territory.
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A typical scenario for the airdrops has been that a twin-engine
aircraft will arrive at a pre-arranged location and airdrop bales

of marijuana to several high speed boats. Upon recovery of the
bales, the boats quickly transport the drugs to several different
points along the Florida coast. During 1982, nearly 100 confirmed
airdrop incidents were recorded at EPIC. Of these, around two-thirds
were made over water and one-third over land.

Unrelated to the overall decline in marijuana smuggling flights,

but nevertheless quite noteworthy, has been the sharp drop in
methaqualone smuggling by private aircraft during 1982. This drop

is graphically illustruted by the seizures (both in number of

events and in poundage; during 1981 and 1982. During 1981, just

over 30 seizures accounted for the confiscation of nearly 11 tons,
contrasted with 1982 when less than a half-dozen seizures have accounted
for just over 1 ton.

Cocaine smuggling by private aircraft during 1982 continues at a high
level, and in fact appears to have increp sed substantially over 1981.
For example, during 1981, EPIC recorded 3i seizures of aircraft used
for cocaine smuggling which resulted in the confiscation of just

over 5,700 pounds. In the same period of 1982, 47 such seizures

have been recorded, resulting in the confiscation of around

9,500 pounds.

Notable among the 1982 seizures have been the seizures of numerous
large loads of cocaine outside Florida. (See the response to
Question 8 for a detailed discussion of these seizures.)
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DOMESTIC DRUG SITUATION
OCTOBER 1982

Office of Inteliigeace
Strategic Intelligence S?ctlon
Strategii. Heroin Unit

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

deroin availability and abuse in the United States has continued
to increase during 1982. Retail purity has risen to 5.1 percent,
cempared to an average of 3.9 percent in 1981. This increase is
largely attributable to the increasing availability of Southeast
Asian No. 4 (SEA) on *the West Coast, together with an influx of
higher purity Mexican heroin. Heroin-related deaths and injuries
have increased significantly since 1979. Chemical analysis of
selected heroin samples during 1982 found 52 percent to be of
Southwest Asian (SWA) erigin, 33 percent Mexican, and 15 percent
SEA; these proportions represent small reductions in the relative
shares of Mexican and SWA, and an increase of SEA. Geographically,
SWA is dominant in the eastern United States and Mexico provides
the majority of the heroin in the Midwest and West.

Cocaine has been increasingly available in the U.S. during 1982,
Seizures have deubled since 1981 while prices have remained stable
and Tetail purity levels have increased significantly. Colombia
continues to provide a majority of the cocaine sold in the u.s.,
with Bolivia and Peru the most important sources of coca leaf.
Enfercement efforts in southern Florida have disrupted some
trafficking and apparently induced the establishment of alternate
trafficking routes and an accumulation of cocaine in Colombia.

Sigci éQ?T cocaine dea*hs, injuries, and treatment admissions have
tripled.

Marihuana use in the U.S. has continued at a high rate during
1981-82. Colcmbia'is the primary source, followed by Jamaica,
Mexico, and domestic cultivation. Although at present controlling
only a small share of the market, domestic cultivation of marihuana,
particularly the highly potent sinsemilla variety, appears to be

a burgeoning phencmencn capable of reaching epidemic praportions.

The availability and abuse of stimulants has increased steadily
auring the last several years. These drugs remain popular with

a broad spectrum of the drug sub-culture in nearly every region

of the'country. Injuries and treatment admissions have increases
significantly since 1977, Amphetanines and methamphetamines
generally are obtained through clandestine manufacture, sometimes
under the control of motorcycle gangs, while the other stimulants
reach the illicit market through diversion from legitimate sources.
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Abuse of depressants apparently has declined since 1980 but remains

a serious problem. The availability of methaqualone has been

reduced by curbing its importation and by disrupting domestic
manufacturing and trafficking operations. Barbiturate deaths and
injuries have declined, probably as a consequence cof restricted
production and substitution of other depressants. Diazepam (Valium)

is sti}} the most widely abused drig, in terms of number of over-
dosages, but its abuse appears to have decreased since the late 1970's.

PCP availability and abuse have decliined in most parts of the o
country. However, several cities, including New York and .
Washington, D.CG., continue to experience serious PCP problems..

The Washington area and the West Coast are important PCP manu-

facturing areas. LSD injuries have been stable since 1980.

The use of pharmaceutical narcotic substitutes for heroin has
become common among hernin users in a number of cities. Examples
include the widespread use of Dilaudid in Washington, D.C.; the
use of Talwin and.pyribenzamine ("T's and Blues'") in St. Louig

and New Orleans; and t¢he combination of Empirin #4, which contains
codeine, with Doriden in Newark, Philadelphia, and Los Angeles.

DEA's financial forfeiture and seizure program has produced striking
results in the past several years. The national asset seizure total
has increased from $94 million in fiscal year 1980 to $161 million
in fiscal year 1981 and $118 million for the first eight months of
fiscal year 1982, The 1982 total is expected to reach $200 million.
Similarly, forfeitures have risen from $43 million in 1980 to $109
million in 1981 and $87 million through the first eight months of
fiscal year 1982.
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Néfionwidé'Retail Heroin Price and'Purif} Index.
o {average per milligram_ppre)

Price (8)  Purity (3)
CY 1981:  1Q 2.50 0 3.9
B 1) 2.43 3.5
3Q 2.35 4.3
| aqQ 2.27 . 3.9
cY 1982: 1Q 2.15 a.s
Q- 2.20 5.1 -

At the national level, information from g variety of syurces
suggests that heroin availability and abuse has contifued to
increase during 1982. As shown above, average retail purity

rose from 3.9 percent at the end of 1981 to 5.1 percent in the

;ecogd quarter of 1982, suggesting more abundant supplies of
eroin, :

The principal measures of heroin abuse are deaths and injuries
reported tkrough the Drug Abuse ¥arning Network (DAWN). Heroin
related injuries averaged approximately 2,400 per quarter in 1978
and 1979 before increasing to over 3,200 in:1980; since then a
steady accretion has been cvbserved: .

Heroin-related Ihiﬁfieé)'

CY 1981: 1Q 3,122
2Q 3,482
3Q 3,562%
) 4Q . 3,605%
£Y 1982: 1Q 3,809%

(*subject to revision)

Reporting of deaths attributed to heroin abuse generally is subject

te a one year time lag, but the available data support the above
injury trend. '

(i

Of the exhibits submitted for Signature® analysis during the
first six months of 1982, 52 percent were classified as South-
west Asian (SWA), 33 percent as Mexican, and 15§ percent s
Southeast Asian (SEA).

These proportions represent an apparent reversal of long-term
trends; the national market share controlled by SEA had increased
from 3 percent in 1978 to 54 percent in 1981, before declining
slightly this year. Conversely, SEA had declined from 15 percent
in 1978 to 10 percent in 1981, before rising in 1982. Mexican
heroin has fallen from 82 percent in 1978 to 33 percent in 1982.
SWA continues to dominate in the eastern United States while
Mexico provides the majdérity of heroin in the Midwest and West.

Northeastern United States: =

Retail Heroin Price and Purity Index
(average per milligram pure)

Price (%) Purity (%)
CY 1981: 1Q 1.71 3.3
2Q 1.90 3.0
3Q 2.08 3.1
4 1.87 3.3
CY 1982: 1Q 1.71 3.7
2Q 1.69 3.6

Herpin purity has increased gradually while price has fallen in
the northeastern U.S. during the past ‘ear. ’

It is apparent that traffickers continue to depend upon SWA heroin
processed in Mediterranean Europe. Sigrature analysis for the
first half of 1982 found 85 percent of the heroin available in

the region to be SWA, with 12 percent SFA and 3 percent Mexican.
These results are confirmed by the most recent Domestic Monitor
Program** (DMP) in New York City.

*Heroin Signature analysis is an intelligence program in which a
special chemical analysis identifies and quantifies selected heroin
characteristics and secondary constituents. From the resultant data,
heroin exhibits are classified according to the process by which
they were manufactured, which in turn enables the association of
exhibits with geographic regions,

**The DMP is a retail level heroin purchase program designed to
provide information on heroin availability, purity, price, adui-
terants, cnlor, packaging, distribution networks and geographic
source areas for individual cities. An important feature of the DMP
involves submitting all exhibits to the heroin Signature analysis.
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indi worsening situation.
in inj igures also 1n§1cate a ) tuation.  se1
i lnﬂgiﬁ fgireased steadily from thedgirs:oqgocal ot
throngh first quarter of 1982. Accor lNgvérk NG it
through the fi the primary drug problem in Ney rk, where 2 saTge
oo ;emalgg ercent) of the treatment popula lgn vere enteri
proportlgnfgr tge‘first time in 1981, suggest;gi an increa
treagmeZbuse In New York City both se%le;zr nd UseTs BT eho
gzagggr than.in recent years, and ﬁ:?gg ﬁgfoin eroin users in
i ocaine are again u 7 3¢ of the
gédhswizzgegftgogaine. Philadelphia reports increasing
izgelg, particularly among Hispanics.

Southeastern United States:

i i i Purity Index
tail Heroin Price and
Re(average per milligram purej

Price (§) Purity (3

3.2
CY 1981: %8 2 3.4
3q 2.69 33

2Q 2.34 4.
3.4

. 1 2.58

CY 1982: 28 5 3 3.7

i i ted
Heroin purity has increased slightly while price has fluctua
during 1981-1982.

i i g 1982
SWA heroin remains dominant, contrlbuglng 83 per;eg; gf Z?gent z
i exhibits SEA has doubled its §ha;e, T 11p ree
igégaﬁzriv percent.in 1982, Mexican heroin is generally

available.

v i . e
\ ly all 1982 DMP purchases in Atlanta and “%sh;ggt:gﬁ D.C. wer
ﬁgaéwx origin, with occasignal igﬁtszgﬁézsiinwgggi;g%on énd some-
iti in the 4 to 5 per : n : o
5§;;ti§3e¥e§§ Kﬁlanta. Most of the heroin sold in the southeaste
U.S5. is supplied from New York City.

i i i hi ion.
Abuse data suggest a worsening hgr01n prqblgmoénlsgést;e§981. In
heroin~related injuries doubled in At%an}a dr_ 108 Lo o tuith
New Orleans, where heroin reported%y is uset an1shington n
Dilaudid, injuries have 1ncreased‘53 percen .her;in N S e
experienced perhaps the greatest increase in s

country: Deaths Injuries
1978 9 é?é
1979 59 NE
1980 75 890
1981% 117

*incomplete data
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Currently, it is estimated that there are 16,5

00 addicts in the
city, compared to about 9,000 in 1978.

North Central United States:

Retail Heroin Price and Purity Index
(average per milligram pure)

Price (%) Purity (%)
CY 1981 1Q 2.348 3.3
2Q 2.67 3.3
3Q 3.05 2.8
4Q 2.73 3.4
CY 1982 1Q 2.79 3.4
2Q 3.24 5.5

While the above data Teveal retail purit
during 1982, it should be noted that the
the country is derived fr
thus is of limited value,

Y and price both rising
index for this area of
om a very small number of exhibits and

Signature analysis reflects the diversity of heroin supplied to
mid-western cities. In the first half of 1982, 62 percent of the
exhibits analyzed were Mexican, 25 percent SWA, and 13 percent SEA.
Detroit, in part due to its large Lebanese population, is primarily
a SWA city with some Mexican and SEA. Chicago is the major
distribution center for Mexican heroin in this part of the country,
with small amounts of SWA from New York City available.

Injury data indicate small but steady increases in heroin abuse
in Chicago and Detroit during 1981 and early 1982. Most heroin
users in the Chicago treatment programs are polydrug users.

Southwestern United States:

Retail Heroin Price and Purity Index
(average per milligram pure)

Price (§3 Purity (%)
CY 1981: 1Q 2.92 4.2
2q 2.70 4.0
3Q 2.36 4.4
) 2.81 4.0
CY 1982 1Q 2.68 3.8
2Q 2.22 a.s

£
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From the above chart, it appears that average price has declined
while purity has increased during 1982. Mexican heroin continues
its dominance with 84 percent of Signature exhibits in 1982.
SWA and SEA supplied 13 percent' and 3 percent respectively,

San Antonio DMP data, generally reflective of, street-level avail-
ability, support the Signature information. During the last six
quarters, only one non-Mexican sample has been purchased. Average
purity rose while price per milligram pure fell steadily until the
second quarter of 1982:

San Antonio DMP

Avg. Purity (%) Price (§)
CY 1981; 1Q 1.5 5.79
2Q 1.9 4.59
3Q 2.6 3.73
4Q 4.0 3.13
CY 1982: 1Q 4.0 3.03
2Q 3.2 3.80

Data collected through the DAWN system indicate higher opiate
abuse levels in Denver, San Antonio and possibly Dallas. 1In
Denver, the heroin injury rate doubled in 1982 to an average
of 12 per quarter. Incomplete information from San Antonio
shows 11 deaths attributed to heroin in 1981, compared to two
per year during 1978 to 1980.

Western United States:

Retail Heroin Price and Puritvy Index
{average per milligram pure)

Price (%) Purity (%)

CY 1981; 1Q 2.45

5.8

2Q 2.29 6.7

3Q 2.01 7.5

4Q 1.91 7.4

CY 1982; 1Q 1.87 6.8
2Q 1.90 7.6

Retail heroin purity has increased and price has fallen sub-
stantially in the West since 1980. Important factors in this
Situation have been the increasing availablity of SEA No. 4 heroin
on the West Coast together with an influx of higher purity Mexican
heroin. Signature analysis shoys SEA increasing from 9 percent
of the exhibits sampled in 1980 to 32 percent in the first half of
le : ined from 82 to 63 percent. Street
level purities have increased; San Diego and Seattle report Mexican
heroin available at 7 to 8 percent purity.
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i i he postal system to
re has been increasing use of t
?Zigngiiiltgsantities of heroin and opium to the U.iz,mgﬁggrg%éy
from Thailand. It is believed that most of these ilége nts are
intended for the personal use of the recipients. lresiding ha
been reports of opium poppies being grown by Asians
California and Washington.

VN i i : hypothesis of
t DAWN information supports the o
Eﬁgrzgzgnge;2201n availability and gbuse. Average &uggzizig injury
totals for Los Angeles, San Diego,_ban Franc1s§gsa2n Seattie .
increased from 259 in 1980 to 341 in 1981 and e first
%gree months of 1982. Death data show gnhq{en ih;zg:g San’
ter in 1980 to 65 in 19§l, with Los Ange s

§3a§§§sgﬁa§nd San Diego all reporting significant increases.
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COCAINE

caine has been increasingly available in the United States
ggr?;g 1382. Seizures as gfySeptember were glready qouble the
amount recorded in 1981, in part reflecting 1nt§ns;f1ed enfor-
cement activity. Despite the impressive interdiction efforts,
including two seizures of over 500 kilograms an@ one of 1,600
kilograms, cocaine prices have remained stable in most parts of
the country. Retail purity has increased from an average of 11.6
percent in 1981 to 14.8 percent in the second quarter of 1982.
Nearly every major city reports cocaine to be readily available
and widely used. &

Colombia provides as much as 75 percent of the cocaine sold

in the United States. Colombian traffickers dominate the finan-
cing and smuggling of cocaine hydrochloride processed in Peru,
Ecuador, Bolivia and Brazil. The second most important source
for the U.S. is Peru, where higher quality and sllghtly lower .
prices attract North American and European buyers. This traffic
as yet is not highly organized. Bolivia is a minor source of
finished cocaine, but produces much larger amounts of coca paste
and base that are then processed in Colombia, Brazil, or Chile.
Bolivia and Peru are the world's principal sources of coca leaf.

-3

While the enforcement resources concentrated in the Caribbean and
southern Florida have resulted in disruption or displacement of
some cocaine trafficking, Miami continues its role as the center
in the U.S. for importation, wholesale distribution, and financing.
Cocaine seizures in the south Florida area dominate the national
totals. Although some shipments were rerouted through alternate
ports-of-entry, one result of the recent aggressive and well-
publicized enforcement operations in Florida has been a reported
accumulation of cocaine in Colombia.

Some of the increased aircraft smuggling in other parts of the .
country probably is due to the enforcement pressure in Florida.
Major seizures from private aircraft have occurred this year

in New Mexico, Louisiana, Tennessee, Georgia and New York.
Intelligence reports and seizure data demonstrate increased activity
as far north as Maine.

Because the preferred methods, commercial flights and light air-
craft, have been closely scrutinized, there has been a substantial
increase in the use of commercial and cruise ships for illegal
cocaine importation. However, air couriers with ingested cocaine-
filled balloons have continued to inundate U.S. ports~of-entry.
Between March 1 and August 12, 1982, there were 100 seizures
involving this method at New York, Miami and Los Angeles. Generally
traveling in small groups, the couriers prefer the major, more
active entry points, including Atlanta, Dallas, Houston, New Orleans
and San Juan. Venezuelan passports sometimes are used in the belief
that they arouse less suspicion among U.S. entry control personnel.

.
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DEA estimates that in 1981, somewhere between 40 and 55 metric
tons of cocaine successfully entered the United States, roughly
comparable to the 1980 estimates. Examination of abuse data
reflect increasing availability as well as the widespread popu-
larity of cocaine. Since 1977 cocaine-related injuries have
tripled, as shown in the following table:

-

National Cocaine Injuries

1977 1,588
1978 1,917
1978 2,227
1980 3,234
1981 3,528
1982 (3 months) . 1,195

Treatment admission data confirm this trend; nationally, there

was an increase of more than 350 percent between 1977 and 1981.
These figures undoubtedly greatly understate, because of cocaine's
relatively low toxicity, the magnitude of cocaine abuse in the
U.S., but the trend is clear. Death data are revealing as weli,
although the actual numbers are relatively small:

National Cocaine Deaths

1977 33
1978 43
1979 58
1980 96
1981 99

While most drugs of abuse vary in popularity geographically, it
is significant that the long term increase in cocaine abuse has
not been limited to a few cities, but has been experienced in all
geographic areas of the country. This suggests appeal to a wider
spectrum of the population than is the case for most substances.
That supplies of cocaine consistently have been sufficient to
satisfy this demand is shown by the constancy 6f retail prices

in the United States:

Price (§) per pure gram

1977 $§570-720
1978 $590-650
1979 $570-780
1980 $630-710
1981 $630-790
1982 (6 months) $650-710

This ability of traffickers to meet the growing demand may be
attributed to certain factors characteristic of cocaine, including
high profit margin, entrenched trafficking nevworks, broad geographic
and sociological appeal, and sophistication in smuggling techniques.
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MARTHUANA

Marihuana use in the U.S. has continued at a high rate during

1981-82. Colombia supplies an estimated 80 percent of the imported

marihuana and 75 percent of the total U.S. supply. qamaica,
Mexico and domestic cultivation account for the remainder.

Traffickers smuggling marihuana from Colombia continue to rely
extensively on the risky but profitable mephod of smuggling multi-
ton shipments in a variety of boats and ships. General aviation
aircraft also are used routinely. Islands in the Caribbean play
important roles -as transfer and storage sites for the major
smuggling organizations.

‘Most of the marihuana coming to the U.S. from Jamzica probably is

transported in private aircraft. Small, single and twin-engine
planes capable of carrying 500 to 3,000 pounds are popular. Most
of the deliveries are to the southern Atlantic seaboard. The
frequency of smuggling by boat has increased in the 1980's.

The cultivation of commerical grade marihuana within the U.S. is a
burgeoning phenomenon capable of reaching epidemic proportions.
Seizures by federal, state, and local authorities have increased
sharply since 1980, and the value of the annual crop is estimated
at 2-3 billion dollars.

Although marihuana is cultivated in nearly every state, the bulk
of commercial production occurs in California, Hawaii, Kentucky,
West Virginia, Oklahoma and Mississippi. Cultivators fall into

three basic categories:

a. ‘he amateur grower who produces enough for personal
consumption;

b. The small entreprenéur who supplies a restrictad
retail market;

c. The group which controls extensive growing areas and
employs others to do the actual growing and harvesting.

Marihuana fields often are located in remote areas that are diffi-
cult to reach. When planted on existing farms the marihuana is

usually interspersed among licit crops, particularly corn. Growers

using small, scattered plots prefer to locate them on or adjacent
to U.S. forest land. The larger scale producers employ extensive
irrigation systems, hothouses, and fertilizers. Yields range from

a few ounces to 1 pound of dried marihuana per plant; for sinsemilla,

[
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a high THC variety which is made from the flowering tops and
leaves of unfertilized female plants, up to 2 pounds may be
obtained from a single plant. . .

Marihuana production can be extremely profitable. A pound of
sinsemilla or the other high THC varieties sells for $600 to $900
at the farm, $1,600 wholesale and $2,000 to $3,000 retail; this
yields a profit for the grower of about $850 per plant, a strong
incentive for increased domestic cultivation. Federal, state and
local officials have responded to the escalating domestic
marihuana production with enforcement operations in the major
growing areas. The effectiveness of these programs has caused
some California traffickers/cultivators to relocate to other
states.

While foreign-sourced marihuana will continue to dominate the
U.S. marihuana market in the near term, exotic varieties of
marihuana, such as sinsemilla, will almost certainly command

a greater share of the total market. This projected upward
consumer demand for exotic varieties of marihuana is due to

its allegedly higher THC content. Cultivators are also exper-
imenting with developing more potent strains. For example,
marihuana plants in Missouri were recently identified as a
dwvarf mutant strain which produced a large number of buds with
few leaves. Further, in Oregon marihuana cultivators are
importing marihuana seeds from some traditional hashish pro- .
ducing countries in the mid-Eas” in order to produce plants with
greater cannabinoid content. Domestic cultivation, with its
high profits, combined with continued foreign importation, may
well produce keener competition among traffickers, possibly
lowering some retail prices, and increasing the possibility of
violence.

19058657  0O-.8% 7
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STIMULANTS

I} Amphetamine and Methamphetamine:

“The availability and abuse of amphetamine and methamphetamine

substances, as reflected by almost all available indicators,
continued in a pattern of steady increase during 1981, con-
sistent with the last several years. From 1977 to 19§1,
amphetamine/methamphetamine related emergency room episodes
reported from 24 Standard Metropolitan Statistical Areas (SMSA's)
rose over 100 percent, with a 42 percent increase recorded

from 1979 to 1981. A total of 2,708 injury episodes were
reported in 1979 compared to 3,846 in 1981.

Additionally, data from federally funded treatment centers
collected threugh the Client Oriented Data Acquisition Process
(CODAP) show a similar pattern of increase. In 1977, 2,732
admissions per quarter were reported for amphetamine abuse.
Through six months of 1981, this figure rose to 4,684 per
quarter, an increase of 71 percent,.

Amphetamines and methamphetamines, in a fashion similar to
cannabis and cocaine, appear to have maintained their appeal to
a broad spectrum of the drug sub-culture over a relatively long
period of time. When broken down to a geographic level, the
injury data cited earlier clearly show long range and steady
increases in every part of the U.S.

Distribution of the amphetamine/methamphetamine type substances

is found in most cities of the U.S.,, but currently appears most
prevalent in the New York, San Francisco, and Philadelphia
metropolitan areas. Drug injury and/or treatment information

from each of these cities show domestic increases in recent years
in the use of these substances. In 1982, other western cities,
including San Di-,., Phoenix, and Denver, have reported significant
increases in abuse levels. -

Concurrent with the rise in amphetamine/methamphetamine abuse
has been a sharp increase in illicit manufacture. In 1977, DEA
seized a total of 56 clandestine manufacturers of these sub-
stances, compared to 146 in 1980 and 110 in 1981.

Inteliigence and abuse data related to those seizures suggest
that the manufacture of stimulants in the Northeast is primarily
for distribution in that region. In the state of Texas, however,
where over 25 percent of the clandestine laboratories were seized
in 1980 and 1981, it appears that much of the methamphetamine
manufactured is trafficked elsewhere. This observation is based
upon two points. First, emergency room admissions related to
amphetamine drugs for the Dallas and San Antonio SMSA's accounted
for 2 percent of the national total in both 1980 and 1981. Of
the 24 DAWN SMSA's, Dallas and San Antonio ranked 17th and 19th

M
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respectively in 1980, on an injury per 100,000 population basis.
Second, available intelligence indicates that in Texas various
motorcycle gangs virtually control illicit methamphetamine
distribution; most of these groups maintain links in other states
and in Canada. :

Intelligence also indicates heévy trafficking of methamphetamine
by West Coast motorcycle groups both in the West and in other
parts of the U.S.

The involvement of highly mobile motorcycle gangs in the traf-

ficking of methamphetamine is a significant factor in the wide-
spread availability of this substance.

ITI) Other Stimulants:

Other stimulant substances include phenmetrazine (Preludin),
methylphenidate (Ritalin) and anorectic drugs such as benz-
phetamine, diethylpropion and phendimetrazine.

In the past four years injury episodes from these substances have
shown sharp increases in every geographic area, showing trends
similar to the amphetamine/methamphetamine group. The increase
in injuries is seen in the following chart.

DAWN Injuries

1978 1979 1980 1981

Other Stimulants 4,395 4,646 5,938 6,935

Stimulant substances reach the illicit market primarily through
prescription fraud, theft, and through other forms of diversion.

Their increased popularity appears to be related to several
aspects of the drug problem, including the popularity of the
amphetamines and poly-drug use.
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DEPRESSANTS

I) Methaqualone:

From the period of early 1979 through the third quarter of 1980,
methaqualone abuse grew sharply. The heavy abuse of this drug
was recognized early in the Miami area where it accounted for
34 percent of all drug treatment admissions in 1979. On a
national basis, methaqualone injury mentions reported to the
DAWN system (24 cities) rose from 2,890 in 1979 to 4,892 in
1980, -an increase of about 70 percent. In all, 23 of 24 DAWN
cities reported increases in methaqualone during 1980.

Since 1980 methaqualone abuse has abated somewhat, a%though

it remains a serious problem, with 4,037 injury mentions 1in
1981. This drug remains particularly popular in Chicago, St.
Louis., Philadelphia and New York. In Florida and Georgia state
legislatures have reclassified methaqualone as a Schedule I
substance, prohibiting legitimate distribution.

The primary source of illicit methaqualone is laboratories in
South America. Methaqualone is trafficked primarily from
Colombia to Florida, and trafficking of methaqualone is linked
to the trafficking of cocaine and marihuana. Bulk methaqualone
powder, along with diazepam which is utilized in the manufacture
of methaqualone counterfeits, originates in Europe, with ship-
ments controlled by major trafficking organizations.

In conjunction with the rise in methaqualone trafficking domestic
clandestine manufacturing also increased. In 1979, DEA seized
seven methaqualone labs, compared to 15 in 1980 and 13 in 1981.
Some areas also reported the distribution of counterfeit metha-
qualone tablets, some of which contained diazepam.

The reduction in methaqualone availability in the U.S. since 1980
is largely the result of two major initiatives:

1. Diplomatic efforts designed to curb the importation
of licitly manufactured bulk methaqualone from Europe to Latin
America have been highly successful.

2. Enforcement activities aimed at curtailing high level
traffickers have resulted in numerous major seizures of metha-
qualone, the arrest of high level traffickers, and the closing
of a number of clandestine laboratories.,

In this light, the trafficking of counterfeit methaqualone con-
taining dangerous amounts of diazepam continues teo increase as
the illicit supply of methaqualone from Colombia decreases.
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II) Barbiturates:

Barbiturgte.abuse, as measured by deaths, injuries and treat-
ment admissions, has shown long range declines over the last
five years. )

Barbiturate injuries rose in 1980 but then declined to the
levels of 1978 to 1979. Deaths related to barbiturate abuse
have fallen from 926 in 1977 to 466 in 1981. .
For the most part, barbiturates that are abused are legitimately
manufactured. There is little illicit manufacture at the present
time. The decline in barbiturate use in recent years appears to
be a consequence of restrictions brought by rescheduling, by
growing awareness of the dangers of barbiturate abuse, and by

tge utilization of other depressants, such as methaqualone and
diazepam.

III) pDiazepam:

Reports of drug abuse '"mentions" are often associated with acci-
dgntal or intentional over-dosage. Since 1971 to the present,
diazepam has consistently ranked number one in the 1list of
"mentions? @n all facilities collectively, including emergency
rooms, crisis centers, medical examiners and out-patient clinics
based upon the DAWN.

Since the late 1970's however, diazepam abuse apparently has
declined, ‘although its use as a methaqualone counterfeit is
increasing.

Injurigs Qave dropped from 15,139 in 1979 to 11,539 last year.
The majority of these incidents involved diazepam obtained
through legal prescription and used for suicide attempts.

s
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HALLUCINOGENS

I) PCP

All available indicators point to a decline in PCP availability
and abuse in most parts of the U.S. A broad geographic lock at
this decline can be seen in the following chart:

PCP Injury Mentions

1979 15980 1981
North East 1,188 917 848 a
South East 497 - 404 372
North Central 1,159 844 620
South Central 156 124 116
West 2,223 1,756 1,044 7
National 24 cities 5,223 4,045 3,000

In the northeastern U.S., PCP injury rates have declineil sharply
in Philadelphia and Buffalo while remaining stable in Boston. In
New York City, however, the number of injuries increased during
1981, and local officials report that the popularity of PCP varies
from year to year. Two PCP laboratories were seized in the
Northeast during 1981.

The regional decreases observed in the Southeast since 1979 conceal
the steady escalation of availability in the Washington, D.C. area,
which for some time has been one of the major PCP manufacturing
centers in the country. During 1981, 13 clandestine PCP manufac-
turing operations were terminated in the Washington area. Injuries
have increased 16 percent in Washington since 1979.

In the Midwest (North Central Region) PCP injuries have fallen

in every city except Kansas City. Chicago and Detroit, tradi-
tionally centers of PCP activity, reported injury reductions of

30 and 40 percent respectively. Four PCP laboratories were seized
in this region last year.

In the South Central area PCP abuse increased in Oklahoma City
and Denver while declining elsewhere. Five laboratories were
confiscated.

Since 1979, injuries attributed ty PCP decreased §3 percent in the
West, reflecting significant declines in all major cities. The

West Coast apparently continues to be an important PCP manufacturing
and distribution area, as eight laboratories were seized in 1981.

9

II) LSD:

On a national basis, LSD injuries declined significantly §n
1980 hut since have remained stable. Much of the LSD available
in the U.S. is believed to be manufactured on the West Coast.

In the Northeast, injuries have declined steadily in New York
City while increasing in Buffalo and Philadelphia. In the
Southeast, total injuries rqse 45 percent from 1980 to 1981,
reflecting sharp increases in Washington, D.C. and_Ngw Orleans.
Midwestern cities have reported stable or falling injury rates
since 1979. In the Southwest, total LSD injuries have increased;
Denver reported 105 LSD mentions last year, compared to 78 in
1979. On the West Coast the LSD situation appears stable in the
major cities. )
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NARCOTICS/ANALGESICS

During recent years, the widespread use of pharmaceutical
narcotic substitutes for heroin has become common among addicts
and heroin users in a number of cities. Initially, this trend
appears to have developed as a response to poor heroin quality;
recently; there is increasing evidence that these drugs have
become used in conjunction with heroin as a form of bi-modal
narcotic use, or frequently as the primary drug of choice.
Examples of this trend include the widespread use of Dilaudid
in the Washington, D.C. area, and the use of Talwin (pentazocine)
“in St. Louis and New Orleans. Additionally, the combination of
Empirin #4, which contains codeine, and Doriden {glutethimide)
has become a major problem in Newark, Philadelphia, and Los
Angeles. Sold under the street names of "fours and doors" or
"loads", this combination resulted in 55 deaths in the above
three cities during 1980-1981.

Talwin and pyribenzamine ("T's and Blues™") represent a serious
and rising drug abuse problem. Talwin is the brand name for
pentazocine, a potent analgesic and a Schedule IV controlled sub-
Stance. Pyribenzamine is a non-controlled antihistamine. The
effect of the two drugs dissolved and injected together is
reportedly similar to that of heroin.

At the national level, the increase in abuse is seen in the
growing number of pentazocine injury mentions. 1In 1981, the

Drug Abuse Warning Network (DAWN) reported 2,230 injury mentions,
compared to 1,450 in 1979. A number of cities including New
Orleans, St. Louis, and Cleveland, report pentazocine injuries
exceeding heroin injuries. Pentazocine for abuse is obtained
through diversion from legitimate supplies, rather than by
clandestine manufacture.
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FINANCIAL FORFEITURES AND SEIZURES

DEA policy requires that in all major drug cases a "financial"
investigation be conducted to determine the scope and magnitude

of the money and other assets involved within the drug organization.
Both civil and criminal forfeiture statutes are employed to identify
and seize these assets.

Enhanced emphasis on the financial aspects of every major drug
investigation has resulted in increasing asset removals since
the program's inception in 1979, as shown in the following table:

Amount (millions of dollars)

Seized Forfeited
Fiscal Year 1980 94.0 42.6
Fiscal Year 1981 161.0 109.3
Fiscal Year 1982 118.5 86.8

(8 months)*

The Miami, Florida area is severely impacted by narcotics profits;
the Federal Reserve Bank in Miami reports a cash surplus of
approximately five billion dollars in 1982. According to the
Comptroller of the Currency, California in 1982 has experienced

an increase of $140 million in surplus cash, second only to Florida.
The cash surplus in San Antonio is 40 percent above the 1981 level
but remains small compared to those in Florida and California.

The increase in San Antonio may reflect a shift in trafficking
operations from South Florida, where cash deposits have fallen

ten percent. A burgeoning cash surplus in San Francisco could

be related to large profits accrued from marihuana cultivation

in, the Northwest.

The success of the financial asset removal effort depends signif-
icantly on intergovernmental investigative and intelligence
cooperation. The legal framework for this cooperation is provided

by mutual assistance treaties, which the United States has formalized
with Switzerland and Jamaica and are under negotiation with Austria,
the Bahamas, Barbados, the Federal Republic of Germany, Panama,
Colombia, and the Caymans.

*It is anticipated that 1982 seizures will reach $200 million.
The final compilation of seizure data will be available by
Noevember 1, 1982,
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COCAINE AND MARIHUANA AVAILASILITY IN THE UNITED STATES
1981 Compared With 1982

Prepared by

Office of Intelligence

SUMMARY

A variety of statistical indicators and intelligence reports
show that cocaine and marihuana trafficking activity in ., -
Florida has been adversely affected by the intensified law
enforcement activity present there during much of 1932.

Nationally, however, the same indicators and reports show an 9

increase in the availability of cocaine and little, if any,
reduction in the presence of marihuana. Marihuana imports
appear to have been reduced, but domestically-produced can-
nabis probably has made up for that shortfall.

According to nationwide DEA reporting, the amount of cocaine
availabilty for distribution in the U.S. has increased
during the first half of 1982 over the same period last
rear. This is reflected by a consensus of intelligence
reporting and by such indicators as an increase in drug
purity, price stability, an increase in overdose injury
figures and a sizeable increase in the amount of cocaine
seized nationally.

There has historically been a correlation between the amount
of narcotics seized and the amount available for distribution.
For example, when seizures increase, it usually means the
amount of narcotics available at a given place or time have
increased. Likewise, when seizures-decrease it is generally
because availability has lessened, assuming our enforcement
efforts have remained relatively constant.

It appears that marihuana imports into the U.S. during the
first eight months of 1982 were somewhat below the imports
recorded for a like period of 1981. This reduction
apparently was the result of lesser amounts of Colombia
marihuana entering the U.S.

According to preliminary figures, combined DEA and South
Florida Task Force (SFTF) arrests for illicit drug viola-
tions in Florida between March and August 1982 were 30%
greater than the arrests made by DEA officers only during
the same time period in 1981l. ::However, the total of Class T
and Class II violators (the most significant traffickers)

"EZlis LE llTieL.cilc: [
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arrested by both DEAR and the SFTF in Fliorida during the 1982
time period was dowr by over 20%. The reduction in acrescs
of significant violators is the resul: of z number of fac-
tors., Firstly, there were an unusuzllv high number of
important violator arrests in 1981 typified by those in
Operation Grouper. Secondly, there have been a number of
long-range, high-level investigations this year--such as
Operation Swordfish--which demanded considerable commitments
of resources and had not progressed to the arrest stage
during the comparative time.period. Thirdly, the SFTF,
which by design is primarily. an interdiction effort, caused
the diversion of some DEA Special Agents from high-level,
conspiratorial investigations.

For the first time since 1977, there has been a reduction in
the amount of surplus funds in the Miami Federal Reserve
Bank. Despite a drop of some 12%,.however, the Bank still
has more than a five billion dollar surplus. The large
surplus of funds in the Miami Federal Reserve Bank has been
largely caused by the presence of substantial amounts of
narcotics~related monies deposited in banks within the Miami
area. The Federal Reserve Bank in Los Angeles with $140
million has the second largest surplus nationally.
Preliminary Federal seizure data indicates that a little
over . seven thousand_pounds: (7,013.5): ofzcocaine:were: 1-C:-:
séized during:the. first six months of:1982.: In:19813-only::-.
47353 pounds were seized.during: the entire.year.' :Ajr smug-
gling.of cocaine. by private.aircraft.has seen:some:shifting
from Florida to alternate arrival points-in-the Southeastern
and_Southwestern portions.of.the.U.S.. .Although the.incis: .
dence ‘of such:flights remained.constant;-the amounts seized
increased modestly.

There has “been an upsurge. in:the.amounts of..cocaine.sseized
from.commercial .airline_flights. during- the:first:eight
months of this year...In:that_time.periocd-in:1982,:5;348
pounds -were- removed .from. both couriers and air cargo
shipments, while only 1,192 pounds were taken from com-
mercial flights during that time frame.in 1981.  Twob smug-
gling developments have been noted utilizing commercial.-
airline transportation: 1l).air cargo-seizures in 1982
accounted for a significantly larger amount.of.cocaine.--
seized than in 1981 and, 2) .the extensive use.of_ingested:
balloons by couriers as a means of concealment...The.latter
smuggling technique has been used for many years, but not to
the extent encountered since the inception of the Southern
Florida Task Force.
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of 1982 were

Cocaine overdose injuries in the <
itk v average

ud 19% nation-wide compared with
reported in 1981,

A number of police departments in the U.S, have commen?ed'on
the increased purity of cocaine within their ju:is§1ctlons.
Tnis is consistent with DEA Laboratory analyses which )
reflect that the retail purity of cocaine samples examined
in 1982 is 14.8% compared with 11.6% in 1981. The average
purity of all cocaine seized by federal authorities in 1982
is 89%, five percentage points higher than in 1981. These
seizures are the result of investigations at the importer/
wholesaler level, and are much higher in purity than those
at the street level.

MARIHUANA

Approximately 75% of the marihuana in the U.S. originates

in Colombia, Marihuana is most frequently moved in bulk to
the U.S. from Colombia by sea. Maritinme marihuana seizures
increased approximately 9% in the first eight months of 1982
compared to the same period last year, although the amount
of marihuana seized has decreased somewhat. There was a
noticeable shift in 1982 from the traditional use of the
Yucatan Channel trafficking route to greater use of passage-~
ways in the eastern Caribbean.

Bulk marihuana _seizures increased in Colombia during the
first six-months-of this-year, as 4,021,190 pounds were- -
removed compared with-2,407,425 pounds recorded in the -same
time-period-in-1981. Additionally, 892,182 marihuana plants
were destroyed in the first-half of 1982. fThese were .the- -
result of stepped~up .law enforcement efforts ordered by the
Government of Colombia this - year. [ ot L.
Commercial air seizures of marihuana within the U.S. were
down .significantly in.the first eight months of 1982 when_
77427 pounds were seized. . .This compares with-18,451 -pounds
removed during a.similar period in 1981, . However, those
amounts represent .only.a small . part of the total :amount ‘of
marihuana seized in the U.S. - -
Flights to, from or transiting Jamaica--also a principal
marihuana source country-~have continued at a high level,
also suggesting a shift"away from the former direct
Colombia~Florida route. Smuggling flights from Belize
appear to have increased. .
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T months o 1982 were somewhac below

2 r a like period of 198i. 'This reduc-
tion apparenily w he resul: of iesser amounts of Colombiza
marihuana entezing ‘the U.5. because of u.s, Government
interdiction efforts and increased law enforcement actions
initiated by Colombian authorities.

The continued prevalence of mar ihuana throughout the u.s.,
in the face of reduced imports, can almost certainly be
ttributed to a significant increase in the production of
domestic marihuana, DEA seizure statistics, for example,
record the removal of 1,587,025 pounds of domestically pro-
duced marihuana during all of 1981. 1In the first six months
of 1982, 1,024,973 pounds had already been seized.

While cultivation of marihuana occurs in almost every state
of the union, the six largest producers, in order, are
California, Hawaii, Kentucky, West virginia, Oklahoma and
Mississippi. Marihuana production in the U.S. has been
accelerated by the development of the sinsemilla cultivation
technique which produces a higher THC content--the main
psychotropic element in cannabis--than does Colombian or
non-sinsemilla types of marihuana grown in the U.S.

Sinsemilla marihuana is a.profitable commodity, selling for
about $600-$900 per poéund at the production site, and
upwards of $2,500 on.the retail market. .This profit margin
exéeeds that of Colombian marihuana. Sl '

While foreign-~sourced marihuana will "continié to dominate .
the U.S., market in the near term, domestic sinsemilla type--
or .exotic varieties of marihuana such as Hawaiian--will

alrost certainly continue to command a growing share of that
market. For example, the Atlanta Division reports that the

volume of domestic marihuana seized so far in the 1982 in

Georgia, Tennessee and North Carolina has reached unprecedented

levels .compared to previous. years. .Moreover, the St. Louis
Division reported sharply. increased ‘amounts of domestic
ﬁérihuana'seized.witﬁin‘itsiaréa;lwhilé;the.Seaﬁtle.Division
notes a marked increase in défestic ciltivation of marihuana
throughout the Pacific Northwest.

SPOT REPORTS

The following are selected excerpts from September 1982 DEA
reporting and local law enforcement information:

- The Washington, D.C., Police Department reports
it is now seizing kilogram quantities of cocaine
whereas previously only smaller portions were




- The Las Végas Resxdent Offzce states that both

. -5-
available. The purity of coca!l throughout the
Washington Division has incre

The Philadelphia D1v1510n states cocaine is more
readily available within its aresz of jurisdiction.

The Atlanta Division reports that cocaine

seizures have escalated cramau\ca’ly in 1982,

and that multi-hundred kilogram amounts of cocaine
are now being smuggled into Southeastern U.S. states
other than Florida.

The New Orleans Division states that the guality

of cocaine on the street is up, wnile prices are
down. This may represent attempt by local cocaine
distributors to pre—empt the "T's and blues" market
by offering a better quality product at lower prices.

The Chlcago Division related that the general con-
sensus in its office, supoorueo by comments f£rom
state and local agencies, is that cocaine and
marihuana availability has never been higher.

The Houston Division reports that intelligence.
-provxded by “the local-law enforcement communlty
- indicates ‘an 1ncrea51ng abundance of cocaine. . -i.
and marlhuana -in the Houston-area.

The El Paso District Office states that the -
quality of cocaine locally has increased durlng
the first half of 1982. One vear ago cocaine
was approximately 12-18% pure, while it is

now 35-50% pure.

The Seattle DlVlSlon reports that the gquality of
cocaine remains high with gram and ounce quantltles
ranging in purlty from about 20 to 70%. -

cocaine and marihuana are readily available at
prices which have remained stable.

The San Diego Division reports that there has
been no appreciable change in the high purity

of cocaine there. Seizures were up significantly
in the first six months of 1982.

&
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-~ The Bogote DI reports tha: cocaine seizures
during the £irst six months of 19EZ rose by
approximetely 28% over last year's totals.

Cocazine paste and base seizures were lower in

1982, possibly because of =zhe destruction of

over 6.6 million coca plants by the Government of

Colombia, and by the concurrent seizure of a

large number of coca processing labs. Current

wholesale prices of cocaine are depressed in

Colombia because of a glut on the local market.

In some places, prices for cocaine have dropped

;2 from about $22,000 in the first six months of

) 3 1981 to $11,000-$12,000 by August of this year

! Some smuggling orcanlzatlons with pipelines

soleiy to Florida have experienced difficulties

7 in transporting their procuct Groups with

g customers in the New England and West Coast areas,

however, have not been noticeably hampered. The

latter organizations are receiving between $16,000

and $18,000 per kilogram.

e AR

Highlights of indicators used for comparison purposes is
attached.
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Jan-Jun 1981 Jan-Jun 1982
- 4,353 lus, 7,013 lbs.
- 1,870 1lbs. 4,736 lbs.

. dan—-Jun 1981 -

East Coast -
Gulf Coast ~
(Ex. Florida)
West Coast -~

Florida - 136,....890,000 lbs.

COCAINE REMOVALS - COLOMBIA

Jan-Jun 1982

721 1lbs. 926 1lbs.
COCAINE OVERDOSZ INJURIES

1981 Qtrly Avg. lst Qtr. 1882

1,126 1,337
MARITIME-MARIHUANA SEIZURES

Jan—Aug 1981 Seizures Jan—-Aug 1982 Seizures

29.....228,500 lbs.
26.....417,500 lbs.

25.....438,000 lbs.
8.....155,000 1bs.
15.....128,000 lbs. 6.censsld, 000 1lbs,
157.....574,000 1lbs.

Caribbean .~ 60...1,200,000 lbs. 93...1,304,000 lbs.
TOTAL - 266...2,864,000 lbs. 289...2,485,000 1lbs.
NARCOTICS RELATED ARRESTS/FLORIDA
Mar-aug 19801 Mar-—-Aug 1982%*
DEA - 786 DEA - 598
. SFTF ~ 568
TOTAL 1166
CLASS I AND II VIOLATORS/FLORIDA
Mar-Aug 1981 Mar—-Aug 1982
DEA - 202 DEA/SFTF - 158

*Preliminary
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